Modelling the distributions of Australian shrublands and shrub species: the role of climate and soil properties

Thesis submitted by

Yasmin Hageer

BSc & MSc (Jordan University of Science and Technology)

For the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Biological Sciences,

Faculty of Science and Engineering,

Macquarie University, Australia

March 2015

Contents

Abstract	4
Statement of Candidate	6
Acknowledgements	7
Statement of Contribution of Others	10
Chapter 1: Introduction	12
Chapter 2: Defining the climate envelopes of Australian shrublands	24
Introduction	25
Methods	27
Results	35
Discussion	44
Conclusions	
References	50
Appendix 2.1	55
Chapter 3: Soil, climate or both? Which variables are better predictors of t distributions of Australian shrub species?	the 60
Introduction	61
Methods	66
Results	72
Discussion	79
Conclusion	84
References	85
Appendix 3.1	91
Appendix 3.2	93
Chapter 4: Potential impacts of climate change on the distributions of Aus	tralian
shrubs	95
	96
Methods	99
Results	103
Discussion	113
Conclusion	117
References	118
Appendix 4	122
Chapter 5: Conclusions	123

Abstract

Shrubs, short multi-stemmed species, are an important plant growth form that can play a key role in biogeochemical cycles, stability of soil and prevention of soil and water erosion, provision of forage for livestock, and are a source of wood and nonwoody products and foodstuff for many populations. However, there is a lack of knowledge regarding the influence of environmental variables on shrub distributions, and shrubland remains undefined as a plant functional type in most global vegetation models.

Broadly, the goal of my thesis was to assess relationships between the distribution of Australian shrubland and shrub species and environmental properties, specifically climate and soil characteristics. The objectives of my thesis were three-fold. I initially assessed how the climate envelope of shrubland differed from other major vegetation types (forest, woodland, grassland) as well as differences between the six major shrubland classes (Acacia, Chenopod, Heathland, Mallee, Tall shrublands, "other" shrublands). Using generalized linear models I found that shrublands separate from other major vegetation types along a seasonal soil moisture gradient, with shrublands being the dominant vegetation type in areas with lower moisture.

I then used MaxEnt, a species distribution model, to assess drivers of the distributions of 29 shrub species that together represented dominant members of each of the six shrubland classes. In particular, I sought to determine whether the inclusion of soil characteristics, along with climate variables, improved models of species distributions. I found that whilst models calibrated with soil and climate were

not significantly more powerful than those calibrated with only climate variables, for some species projections of the distribution of suitable habitat differed substantially across these models. This led to regional differences in projected species richness, highlighting the value of exploring a broader range of predictor variables when developing models, rather than relying solely on climate.

Finally, I examined spatial changes to the distribution of suitable habitat for the 29 shrub species that may occur due to climate change. Given uncertainty in the direction of future precipitation changes, I compared distribution patterns that may result under a hot, dry future versus a warm, wet future. In general, the size of suitable habitat was projected to decline for most species, with greater contractions in central and western regions of Australia and some extensions in temperate regions. Importantly, for some species the direction and magnitude of projected changes varied between models calibrated with only climate variables versus those calibrated with climate and soil variables. The net impact of this meant that different regional patterns in species richness may be projected as a result of model calibration and future climate scenario.

This thesis has identified the climate envelopes of shrublands and dominant Australian shrub species; highlighted the importance of considering soil properties when modelling plant species distributions; demonstrated potential impacts of climate change and how patterns of species richness may vary depending on whether the future is warm and wet or hot and dry; and revealed uncertainty in projections of future suitable habitat that may occur due to selection of predictor variables.

Statement of Candidate

I certify that the work in this thesis entitled "*Modelling the distribution of Australian shrublands and shrub species: the role of climate and soil properties*" has not previously been submitted for a degree nor has it been submitted as part of requirements for a degree to any other university or institution other than Macquarie University.

I also certify that the thesis is an original piece of research and it has been written by me. Any help and assistance that I have received in my research work and the preparation of the thesis itself have been appropriately acknowledged.

In addition, I certify that all information sources and literature used are indicated in the thesis.

Yasmin Hageer (42253837)

17/03/2015

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, *I would like to thank God*, for his many blessings and generosity, who enabled me to be here.

As a candidate with an international Macquarie University Research Excellence scholarship, I would like to acknowledge Macquarie University for giving me this valuable opportunity to study such an interesting subject for the past 4 years. I would like to thank the Department of Biological Sciences for supporting me during my candidature.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my principal supervisor Linda Beaumont for her guidance. Linda has been an extremely encouraging supervisor, accepting to take me on when I most need it, with a limited time frame and lots of challenges. With her nice and easy going personality she has devoted a substantial amount of time helping me to enhance my understanding of my thesis subject and writing up my thesis. She has never judged or blamed me for my poor writing or making mistakes. Linda has understood my situation as a mother with limited time, and most importantly her friendship during the past year and her funny jokes have made it much easier for me. Also, she encouraged me to improve my language skills, and particularly writing skills, and taught me not to pronounce "version" as "virgin", saving me considerable embarrassment in public.

I would like to gratefully thank my associate supervisor Ian Wright for his assistance and support. He was always been available to listen and share fruitful thoughts and suggestions. I would like to thank Sandy Harrison for the guidance she provided during the development of the first part of my thesis. I also would like to thank Glenn Brock and Adam Stow as HDR representatives, Brian Atwell, Marie

Herberstein and all other members in the department who supported me and helped me overcome obstacles during my research journey. I am also thankful for my colleague and friend Douglas Kelly for helping me when I first arrived as a new student and was stuck analysing my data. He was gentle and patient and has taught me to use Matlab, a program I knew nothing about. I also thank Wendy Noble to helping me improve my writing skills and sharing my daily life stories, Daisy Englert Duursma for her technical help with MaxEnt, Sean Gleason, Vincent Maire and John Baumgartner for spending good times discussing ideas and taking actions to enhance my research.

I am very appreciative of being surrounded by an amazing group of friends who shared with me their happy and sad moments: we had shared science and knowledge and of course lots of food and tea parties. The most amazing thing about this group is our multicultural backgrounds and experiences, but most importantly the unconditional acceptance and unlimited support. I would like particularly thank Anna Ukkola, Li Guangq, Sam Newton, Ines Hessler, Henriqu Togashi, Annika Herbert and Marina Scalon for cheering me up as always.

Finally, and most importantly, I would like to dedicate this thesis to my dead brother who bravely fought cancer and died while submitting this thesis and went happily as he always live before. Also, I would like to thank my husband Moatasim who encouraged me to take this big step in my life. His supporting, quiet patience and love were unlimited. His tolerance of my occasional bad moods is a huge help and support for me - I couldn't do it without him. I thank my little daughters, Jouri and Noora, for being patience with a busy mum who sometimes couldn't provide them the fun time they deserved. They happily accepted and even tried to give me some private time to rest or sleep, although that was their hardest habit. I hope that when they are grown up and read these words they will understand gratitude and

happiness with the invaluable blessing they provide. I thank my friend Amenah who helped me enormously, providing me with a family atmosphere in place of my real family in Jordan; she had helped enormously with babysitting, and sharing her knowledge about everything to improve my and family's life in Australia. Also although they may not know it, many friends and colleagues outside of work have helped me through my thesis, so I thank them all. I thank my parents for their faith in me and my siblings who were always asking about me and supporting me. I would not have been able to finish my thesis without being surrounding by all these good people. Chapters 1 and 5 of this thesis were conceived and written by me (referred to as YH in this Statement), with editorial assistance from my supervisor, Dr Linda Beaumont (herein LB).

Chapter 2 of this thesis was conceived by myself and Professor Sandy Harrison (herein SH). LB and John Baumgartner (herein JB) provided technical assistance with analyses and interpretation of the results. I wrote the chapter with editorial assistance by LB, SH and JB. Professor Lesley Hughes, Associate Professors Belinda Medlyn (BM) and Ian Wright commented on an earlier draft of this chapter.

Chapter 3 of this thesis was conceived by myself and LB. I undertook all analyses and wrote the chapter with editorial assistance by LB.

Chapter 4 of this thesis was conceived by myself and LB. I undertook all analyses and wrote the chapter with editorial assistance by LB. Scenarios of future climate used in this chapter were provided by Associate Professor Jeremy VanDerWal of James Cook University. JB provided assistance with developing R script. BM and BA provided guidance with selecting environmental predictors. IW also provided comments on the results of this study.

Chapter 1

Introduction

What is a shrub? This is not a straight forward question to answer. The word 'shrub' does not have a strict botanical meaning: some studies do not distinguish between shrubs and trees, some consider shrubs to be the functional equivalent of trees, only smaller (Hickler *et al.*, 2006; Woodward *et al.*, 1998). Others regard shrubs as a distinct growth form (Meng *et al.*, 2009). This confusion may partly stem from the fact that some plant species are able to grow as trees or shrubs, depending upon environmental circumstances. For example, *Ceanothus* and *Manzanita* genera have many species that can be either shrubs or small trees (Litman & Nakamura, 2007). Generally, however, shrubs are defined as perennial woody plants of relatively low height and with several base stems (e.g. Meng *et al.*, 2009; Zeng, 2010).

Shrublands can be classified as regions where shrubs cover more than 30% of the ground (Shmida, 1985; DEWR, 2007), and are found within many of the world's climate zones. The most extensive shrublands occupy arid and semi-arid regions (Sala *et al.*, 1989) in the southwest of North America, Middle East, Central Asia, southern South America, and South Africa and central of Australia. Temperate or Mediterranean shrublands include those in the Mediterranean Basin (Mooney, 1981), northern China (Zeng *et al.*, 2008) and eastern Australia (ESCAVI, 2003). Boreal shrublands are located in northern Asia and North America, and high elevation areas such as the Tibetan Plateau (Zeng, 2010).

Shrubs and shrublands provide a number of key ecosystem functions and services. As one of the main isoprene emitters shrubs can alter air chemistry and influence ozone quantity (Pfister *et al.*, 2008). Dust can be an aerosol precursor (Prentice *et al.*, 2007) and dust swept from arid regions can be substantially reduced

by coverage of shrubs (Engelstaedter, 2003) which protect the soil surface from erosion to a greater extent than grasses do (Tegen *et al.*, 2002; Urban *et al.*, 2009). Shrubs can also sink substantially more atmospheric carbon, thereby reducing carbon pollution, compared to grasses (Burrows *et al.*, 1998) - more practically, it has been suggested that roadside shrubs could be convenient urban sinks for carbon pollution (Lavelle, 2014).

Other economic benefits of shrubs include their provision of forage for livestock during times when herbaceous fodder is not available (Dynes & Schlink, 2002), thereby benefiting rangeland grazing enterprises (Auken, 2000; Asner *et al.*, 2004). Activity of soil micro-organisms and deposition of nutrients beneath shrubs leads to positive plant–soil feedbacks (Daryanto *et al.*, 2013). For instance, shrub encroachment can result in greater soil carbon and nitrogen concentration (Brantley & Young, 2010; Eldridge *et al.*, 2011) and a decline in soil pH (Eldridge *et al.*, 2011): this may enhance ecological productivity and economic development potential in areas occupied by shrubs (Eldridge *et al.*, 2011).

On a local scale, shrubs can also alter microclimate and influence the composition of communities. For instance, encroachment of the shrub *Leptospermum scoparium* in the herb-rich woodland in southern Australia has reduced understory species richness (Price & Morgan, 2008). Those authors found that shading caused by this species has resulted in higher soil moisture and lower light intensity beneath the shrub canopy, reducing germination of understory herbs. As such, shifts in the distributions of shrubs in response to climate or environmental changes may have major economic and environmental ramifications.

Drivers of the distribution of shrubs: climate and soil

Distribution of plant species including shrubs and shrubland ecosystems has strong ties to biology, ecology, climatology, and soil. As for other vegetation types, on large spatial scales the distribution of shrubs is primarily controlled by climate, and this control operates at different levels of biological organisation, ranging from species (Peterson, 2001) to biomes (Wang *et al.*, 2013). Plants need water to grow and energy to use this water. Variation in shrub species assemblages along climatic gradients has been found to be associated with physiological processes affected by temperature and moisture (Stephenson 1990). Shrubs possess a number of mechanisms that enable them to dominate environments with low moisture by lowering their cost of growth and increasing water use efficiency (Smith *et al.*, 1997; Wilson, 1998; Reynolds *et al.*, 1999).

The root system of shrubs develops deeper than that of grasses (Burgess, 1995) and can extract soil water from a larger area than their crown size (Kummerow, 1981). Deeper roots enable shrubs to obtain most of their water from deep within the soil profile, while grasses are dependent on water from the upper soil layers (Sala *et al.*, 1989). These mechanisms enable shrubs to survive harsh conditions such as drought, wind erosion, overgrazing and sand burial (Li *et al.*, 2009).

Soil provides physical support, water and essential nutrients for plants, as well as habitat for micro-organisms whose activity may enhance soil characteristics and, therefore, sustain plant growth. In temperate and arid regions, shrubs usually occupy shallow, coarse and infertile soils (Groves, 1994; Burke *et al.*, 1998). It has been hypothesised that trees may be absent from areas with extremely infertile and sandy soils, as these soils may reduce the opportunities for inoculation of tree roots with mycorrhizal organisms (Burrell, 1969).

Shrubs and climate change

Globally, a broad range of taxa spanning terrestrial, marine and freshwater environments will need to respond to anthropogenic climate change (IPCC 2014). The primary responses of shrubs include a) declines in cover and mortality, b) range expansion or encroachment and c) woody thickening.

While some shrub species can tolerate severe and prolonged drought, as demonstrated in the Mediterranean (Ogaya *et al.*, 2011), declining precipitation across the semi-arid savannah of Southern Africa has driven a decline in shrub cover (Tews *et al.*, 2006). Conversely, higher temperatures have contributed to increased mortality of dominant woody species including shrubs and the establishment of annual grasses in deserts of North America (WDFW, 2011) and in southern Texas (Archer *et al.*, 1988) to the benefit of grasses.

Shrub expansion or encroachment has been reported across different ecosystems and can result in enormous changes in ecosystem functioning, for example in African savanna (e.g. O'Connor & Crow, 1999; Roques *et al.*, 2001), North American semi-arid grassland (Van Auken, 2014), and in woodlands in Australia's east (Eldridge *et al.*, 2011) and south (Price & Morgan, 2008) as well as its semi-arid savanna (Fensham *et al.*, 2005). It is in boreal zones however, where the climate fingerprint on shrubs is most evident, with a growing body of literature documenting range expansion of shrub species (e.g. Sturm *et al.*, 2001; Tape *et al.*, 2006; Post *et al.*, 2009; Naito & Cairns, 2015)

While increases in the abundance of shrubs or range margin shifts have been related to direct climate impacts, such as warmer temperature and shifts in precipitation (e.g. Eamus & Palmer, 2007; Taylor & Kumar, 2013) indirect factors such as elevated CO_2 may play a role in increasing the distribution of evergreen

vegetation, including shrubs, across Australia (Macinnis-Ng *et al.*, 2011), particularly those in semi-arid grasslands (Morgan *et al.*, 2007) Other studies, however, have connected woody thickening to anthropogenic disturbances within the environment (Daryanto *et al.*, 2013; Norman *et al.*, 2014; Silva *et al.*, 2014).

To date, few dynamic global vegetation models have included shrubs as a distinct plant functional type (although see models modified by Cox, 2001; Zeng *et al.*, 2008; Dallmeyer *et al.*, 2011). This is partly due to the lack of knowledge regarding the role of climate in defining shrubland distribution. Thus, if parameterisation of shrublands in a vegetation modelling context was explicitly defined, more confidence could be placed in projections of global vegetation types and the impacts of climate change and disturbances.

Australian shrubs and shrubland ecosystems

As on other continents, Australian shrub species are a key environmental and economic resource. For example, among the most widespread vegetation communities in Australia are Acacia shrublands dominated by Mulga (*Acacia aneura*) and Mallee shrublands dominated by *Eucalyptus* species. These play a valuable role in enhancing biodiversity, supporting remnant populations of a broad number of animal species, and are important for ecotourism and conservation (DEWR, 2007).

Consequently, the study of climate and soil dynamics is crucial to our ability to understand the distribution of shrubs and shrublands, and their potential responses to climate change. To date, the inclusion of soil variables in modelling studies and assessments of the relative importance of soil versus climate variables in driving species distributions has been limited. The objective of this thesis, therefore, was to explore relationships between climate, soil and the distribution of Australian

shrublands and shrub species (note that this thesis often refers to particular Australian states and territories, for which a map is provided in Appendix 1).

In the second chapter, I assessed the distribution of shrubland as a vegetation class. My key goals were to a) identify climate variables associated with the cover of shrubland as a major vegetation type, and of six classes of shrubland; b) identify the climate space occupied by shrubland, compared to other major vegetation types, and each shrubland class, and c) use Generalized Linear Models (GLMs) to predict the distribution of shrubland and shrubland classes across Australia.

In Chapter 3 I focused on dominant shrubland species rather than ecosystems. This chapter explored how climate and the physical and chemical properties of soil influence the distribution of species. Specifically, I assessed whether the inclusion of soil characteristics in conjunction with climate variables increased the predictive power of models of the distributions of 29 native Australian shrub species. I hypothesised that, given the importance of soil in controlling the distributions of plants, models calibrated with both soil and climate variables would have higher accuracy (from the perspective of predictive power and elological relevance of the predictions), compared to those calibrated with only climate variables or only soil variables.

The key focus on Chapter 4 was climate change and how the distributions of species targeted in Chapter 3 may be altered under contrasting future climate scenarios. To further explore uncertainty in the output of species distribution models, I assessed how projections of suitable habitat may diverge when two sets of models (one calibrated with climate and soil variables and the other with only climate variables) are projected onto scenarios of future climate change.

The final chapter provides the key findings of this thesis and discusses implications and directions for future research.

References

- Archer S., Scifres C., Bassham C.R., & Maggio R. (1988) Autogenic succession in a subtropical Savanna: Conversion of grassland to thorn woodland. *Ecological Society of America*, 58, 111–127.
- Asner G.P., Elmore A.J., Olander L.P., Martin R.E., & Harris A. T. (2004) Grazing systems, ecosystem responses, and global change. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources*, 29, 261–299.
- Auken O.W. Van (2000) Shrub invasion of North American semiarid grassland. Annual Review of Ecology Systematics, 31, 197–215.
- Brantley S.T. & Young D.R. (2010) Shrub expansion stimulates soil C and N storage along a coastal soil chronosequence. *Global Change Biology*, 16, 2052–2061.
- Burrell, J.P. (1969) The invasion of coastal heathland by *Leptospermum laevigatum* (J. Gaertn.) F. Muell. *Australian Journal of Botany*, 29: 747-764.
- Burgess T.L. (1995) Desert grassland, mixed shrub savanna, shrub steppe, or semidesert scrub? The dilemma of coexisting growth forms, in the desert grassland. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.
- Burke I.C., Lauenroth W.K., Vinton M.A., Hook P.B., Robin H., Epstein H.E., Aguiar M.R., Robles M.D., Aguilera M.O., Kenneth L., Gill R.A., Vinton M.A.N.N., & Kelly R.H. (1998) Plant-soil interactions in temperate grasslands. *Biogeochemistry*, 42, 121 – 143.
- Burrows W.H., Compton J.F., & Hoffmann M.B. (1998) Vegetation thickening and carbon sinks in the grazed woodlands of north-east Australia. Australian Forest Growers. Lismore NSW, 305–316.
- Cox P.M. (2001) Description of the "TRIFFID " Dynamic Global Vegetation Model. Hadley Centre technical note, 24, 1–17.
- Dallmeyer A., Claussen M., Herzschuh U., & Fischer N. (2011) Holocene vegetation and biomass changes on the Tibetan Plateau – a model-pollen data comparison. *Climate of the Past Discussions*, 7, 1073–1111.
- Daryanto S., Eldridge D.J., & Throop H.L. (2013) Managing semi-arid woodlands for carbon storage: Grazing and shrub effects on above- and belowground carbon. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 169, 1–11.
- DEWR Department of the Environment and Water Resources (2007), Australia's Native Vegetation: A summary of Australia's Major Vegetation Groups. Australian Government, Canberra, ACT.

- Dynes R.A. & Schlink A.C. (2002) Livestock potential of Australian species of Acacia. *Conservation Science Western Australia*, 4, 117–124.
- Eamus D. & Palmer A.R. (2007) Is Climate change a possible explanation for woody thickening in arid and semi-arid regions? *Research Letters in Ecology*, 2007, 1–5.
- Eldridge D.J., Bowker M. A, Maestre F.T., Roger E., Reynolds J.F., & Whitford W.G. (2011) Impacts of shrub encroachment on ecosystem structure and functioning: towards a global synthesis. *Ecology Letters*, 14, 709–22.
- ESCAVI Executive Steering Committee for Australian Vegetation Information (2003) Australian vegetation attribute manual: National vegetation information system, version 6.0. 152.
- ESRI Inc. (2010) ArcGIS version 10.1. Redlands, California
- Fensham R.J., Fairfax R.J., & Archer S.R. (2005) Rainfall, land use and woody vegetation cover change in semi-arid Australian savanna. *Journal of Ecology*, 93, 596–606.
- Groves R.H. (1994) *Australian Vegetation*. 2nd Edition. Cambridge University Press. UK.
- Hickler T., Prentice I.C., Smith B., Sykes M.T., Zaehle S. (2006) Implementing plant hydraulic architecture within the LPJ dynamic global vegetation model. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 15: 567–577
- IPCC, 2014: Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate change 2014: Mitigation of climate change. Contribution of working group III to the fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental panel on climate change [Edenhofer, O., R. Pichs-Madruga, Y. Sokona, E. Farahani, S. Kadner, K. Seyboth, A. Adler, I. Baum, S. Brunner, P. Eickemeier, B. Kriemann, J. Savolainen, S. Schlömer, C. von Stechow, T. Zwickel and J.C. Minx (eds.)]. Cambridge university press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Kummerow, J. (1981), Structure of roots and root systems, in Mediterra- nean-type Shrublands: Ecosystems of the World, vol. 11, edited by F. Di Castri, D. W. Goodall, and R. L. Specht, pp. 269–288, Elsevier Sci., Amsterdam.
- Lavelle M. (2014). Roadside Shrubs Could Sink Carbon Pollution. *The Daily Climate*, July 28, 2014, accessed 16 October 2015, http://www.scientificamerican.com/ /article/roadside-shrubs-could-sink-carbon-pollution/
- Li X., Tan H., He M., Wang X., & Li X. (2009) Patterns of shrub species richness and abundance in relation to environmental factors on the Alxa Plateau: Prerequisites for conserving shrub diversity in extreme arid desert regions. *science in China series D: Earth Sciences*, 52, 669–680.

Litman L. & Nakamura G. (2007) Forest ecology. Forest stewardship series 3. 1–17.

- Macinnis-Ng C., Zeppel M., Williams M., & Eamus D. (2011) Applying a SPA model to examine the impact of climate change on GPP of open woodlands and the potential for woody thickening Catriona. *Ecohydrology*, 4, 379–393.
- Meng T.-T., Ni J., & Harrison S.P. (2009) Plant morphometric traits and climate gradients in northern China: a meta-analysis using quadrat and flora data. *Annals of Botany*, 104, 1217–29.
- Mooney H.A. (1981) Primary production in Mediterranean-climate regions. *Mediterranean-Type Shrublands: Ecosystems of the World* (ed. by F.D. Castri, D.W. Goodall, and R.L. Specht), pp. 249–255. Elsevier Sci., Amestrdam.
- Morgan J. a, Milchunas D.G., LeCain D.R., West M., & Mosier A.R. (2007) Carbon dioxide enrichment alters plant community structure and accelerates shrub growth in the shortgrass steppe. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104, 14724–14729.
- Naito A.T. & Cairns D.M. (2015) Patterns of shrub expansion in Alaskan arctic river corridors suggest phase transition. *Ecology and Evolution*, 5, 87–101.
- Norman P.A., Denham R.A., & Calvert M.J.B. (2014) Life histories of two arid-zone shrubs change with differences in habitat, grazing and climate. *The Rangeland Journal*, 36, 249–257.
- O'Connor T.G. & Crow V.R.T. (1999) Rate and pattern of bush encroachment in Eastern Cape savanna and grassland. *African Journal of Range & Forage Science*, 16, 26–31.
- Ogaya R., Peñuelas J., Asensio D., & Llusià J. (2011) Chlorophyll fluorescence responses to temperature and water availability in two co-dominant Mediterranean shrub and tree species in a long-term field experiment simulating climate change. *Environmental and Experimental Botany*, 73, 89–93.
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet F., G., Kindt R., Legendre P., Minchin P., R., O'Hara R., B., Simpson G., Solymos P., Henry M., Stevens H., and Wagner H. (2013). Vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.0-10. <u>http://CRAN.Rproject.org/package=vegan</u>
- Peterson A.T. (2001) Predicting species' geographic distributions based on ecological niche modeling. *The Condor*, 103, 599–605.
- Pfister G.G., Emmons L.K., Hess P.G., Lamarque J.-F., Orlando J.J., Walters S., Guenther A., Palmer P.I., & Lawrence P.J. (2008) Contribution of isoprene to chemical budgets: A model tracer study with the NCAR CTM MOZART-4. *Journal of Geophysical Research*, 113, 1–21.
- Post E., Forchhammer M.C., Bret-Harte M.S., Callaghan T.V., Christensen T.R., Elberling B., Fox A.D., Gilg O., Hik D.S., Høye T.T., Ims R.A., Jeppesen E., Klein D.R., Madsen J., McGuire A.D., Rysgaard S., Schindler D.E., Stirling I., Tamstorf M.P., Tyler N.J.C., van der Wal R., Welker J., Wookey P.A., Schmidt N.M., Aastrup P. (2009) Ecological dynamics across the arctic associated with recent climate change. *Science*, 325, 1355-1358

- Prentice I.C., Bondeau A., Cramer W., Harrison S.P., Hickler T., Lucht W., Sitch S., Smith B., & Sykes M.T. (2007) Dynamic global vegetation modelling : quantifying terrestrial ecosystem responses to large-scale environmental change. *Terrestrial Ecosystems in a changing world* (ed. by J.G. Canadell, D.E. Pataki, and L.F. Pitelka), pp. 175–192. Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Price J.N. & Morgan J.W. (2008) Woody plant encroachment reduces species richness of herb-rich woodlands in southern Australia. *Austral Ecology*, 33, 278–289.
- Reynolds J.F., Virginia R.A., Kemp P.R., Soyza A.G. De, Tremmel C., Monographs S.E., Feb N., & Ross A. (1999) Impact of drought on desert shrubs : Effects of seasonality and degree of resource island development. *Ecological Monographs*, 1, 69–106.
- Roques K.G., O'connor T.G., & Watkinson A.R. (2001) Dynamics of shrub encroachment in an African savanna : relative influences of fire, herbivory, rainfall and density. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 38, 268–280.
- Sala O.E., Golluscio R. A., Lauenroth W.K., & Soriano A. (1989) Resource partitioning between shrubs and grasses in the Patagonian steppe. *Oecologia*, 81, 501–505.
- Shmida A. (1985) Biogeography of the Desert Flora. *Hot Desertts and Arid Shrublands* (ed. by M. Evenari, I. Noymeir, and D.W. Goodall), pp. 23–77. Elsevier Science Publishers, Amsterdam.
- Silva J.F., Zambrano A., & Fariñas M.R. (2014) Increase in the woody component of seasonal savannas under different fire regimes in Calabozo, Venezuela. *Journal of Biogeography*, 28, 977–983.
- Stephenson N. (1990) Climate Control of Vegetation Distribution: The Role of the Water Balance. *American Naturalist*, 135, 649–670.
- Smith S.D., Monson K.R., & Anderson E.J. (1997) *Physiological Ecology of North American Desert Plants.* University of Nevada, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Sturm M., Racine C., Tape K. (2001) Climate change: Increasing shrub abundance in the Arctic. *Nature*, 411, 546-547
- Tape K., Sturm M., & Racine C. (2006) The evidence for shrub expansion in Northern Alaska and the Pan-Arctic. *Global Change Biology*, 12, 686–702.
- Taylor S. & Kumar L. (2013) Potential distribution of an invasive species under climate change scenarios using CLIMEX and soil drainage: a case study of *Lantana camara* L. in Queensland, Australia. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 114, 414–422.
- Tegen I., Harrison S.P., Kohfeld K., Prentice I.C., Coe M., & Heimann M. (2002) Impact of vegetation and preferential source areas on global dust aerosol: Results from a model study. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres*, 107, 1–21.

- Tews J., Esther A., Milton S.J., & Jeltsch F. (2006) Linking a population model with an ecosystem model: Assessing the impact of land use and climate change on savanna shrub cover dynamics. *Ecological Modelling*, 195, 219–228.
- Urban F.E., Reynolds R.L., & Fulton R. (2009) The dynamic interaction of climate, vegetation, and dust emission, Mojave desert, USA, In *Arid environments and Wind Erosion.* Eds Fernandez-Bernal A., De La Rosa M.A., NOVA science publishers.
- Van Auken O.W. (2014) Shrub Invasions of North American Seiarid Grasslands. Annual Review of Ecology Systematics, 31, 197–215.
- Wang H., Prentice I.C., & Ni J. (2013) Data-based modelling and environmental sensitivity of vegetation in China. *Biogeosciences*, 10, 5817–5830.
- WDFW Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife and the National Wildlife Federation (2011) *Summary of climate change effects on major habitat types in Washington Sate.* pp. 62.
- Wilson, S. D. (1998), Competition between grasses and woody plants, In *Population Biology of Grasses*, Eds G. P. Cheplick, pp. 231–254, Cambridge Univ. Press, New York.
- Woodward F.I., Lomas M.R., & Betts R.A. (1998) Vegetation-climate feedbacks in a greenhouse world. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B*, 353, 29–39.
- Zeng X. (2010) Evaluating the dependence of vegetation on climate in an improved dynamic global vegetation model. *Advances in Atmospheric Sciences*, 27, 977–991.
- Zeng X., Zeng X., & Barlage M. (2008) Growing temperate shrubs over arid and semiarid regions in the community Land Model–Dynamic global vegetation model. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 22, 1–14.

Appendix 1



Figure 1.1 A map of Australian states and territories.

Chapter 2

Defining the climate envelopes of

Australian shrublands

Chapter 2: Defining the climate envelopes of Australian shrublands

Introduction

Shrublands are one of the most common vegetation types in Australia, occupying ~ two and a half million square kilometres—almost a third of the land area of the continent (DEWR, 2007). Shrublands are mostly distributed across the southerncentral to western regions of Australia, as well as parts of the south-east. The National Vegetation Information System, which defines vegetation type based on growth form, height and cover of dominant vegetation within strata, regards "shrubs" (multi-stemmed species) as the dominant growth form in Shrublands (ESCAVI, 2003). Five major classes of shrubland are recognised within Australia, with a sixth class comprising mixed communities not aligned to the other five (ESCAVI, 2003).

Both in Australia and globally, climate determines the distribution of shrubland at broad spatial scales. In particular, gradients of temperature and moisture separate shrubland from other major vegetation types (i.e. forests, woodlands, grasslands) (Box, 1995). For instance, while forests and woodlands inhabit regions of high water availability in Australia, most shrubland communities occupy arid and semi-arid regions generally characterised by mean annual precipitation < 250 mm and 250 – 800 mm, respectively, although some shrubland classes (such as Heathland and Tall Closed Shrubland) occur in wetter, temperate regions of the country (Stern *et al.*, 1999; Butt, 2004).

Grasslands dominated by perennial grasses also occur in Australia's arid and semi-arid regions (DEWR, 2007), though shrubs are able to compete with grass

species in these ecosystems due to their efficient use of low or irregular moisture (Mooney, 1981; Burgess, 1995; Sandra & Marcelo, 1997; Smith *et al.*, 1997; Reynolds *et al.*, 1999). Shrubs have deeper roots than grasses, enabling them to extract water from deeper soil layers, and therefore access moisture during periods of low rainfall (Burgess, 1995). In contrast, the shallow roots of many grass species prevents access to moisture held in deeper soil layers (Burgess, 1995), thereby limiting their growth in summer. Furthermore, relative to grasses, shrubs display higher rates of photosynthesis and respiration during the growing season (the period of maximal physiological activity and growth) (Reynolds *et al.*, 1999). Shrubs also minimise energetic costs by reducing productivity outside their growing season, such as during drought (Oleson *et al.*, 2004); lowering photosynthetic activity; and producing relatively small leaves (Smith *et al.*, 1997).

While several studies have addressed general responses of shrub species or shrubland, in Australia and overseas, to climate and climate change (Sandra & Marcelo, 1997; Fitzpatrick *et al.*, 2008; Altamirano *et al.*, 2010; Zeng, 2010; Munson *et al.*, 2011; Sardans *et al.*, 2013), there remains a general lack of understanding of the climatic factors that characterise Australian shrubland as a major vegetation type, and the six classes of shrubland.

The aims of this Chapter, therefore, were to a) identify climate variables associated with the cover of shrubland as a major vegetation type, and of each class of shrubland; b) identify the climate space occupied by shrubland, compared to other major vegetation types, and each shrubland class, and c) use Generalized Linear Models (GLMs) to predict the distribution of shrubland and shrubland classes across Australia.

Methods

Vegetation Data

The distribution of vegetation types was obtained from the National Vegetation Information System, NVIS (ESCAVI, 2003). This database contains information on the floristic, structural and growth form characteristics of Australian extant native vegetation, collected at field survey sites and from remote sensing across all states and territories. Its foundation is an information hierarchy in which the dominance of a specific taxon/species is indicated by its relative biomass in each stratum or substratum of a vegetation type. Thousands of distinct vegetation types have been identified and collated in the NVIS database. To develop continental scale gridded datasets NVIS aggregated the extant vegetation types into 23 major native vegetation groups (MVGs) (DEWR, 2007), which can broadly be defined as shrubland, forest, woodland or grassland, along with other land cover types (e.g. non-vegetation and non-native vegetation) (version 4.1; DSEWPaC, 2012). Shrubland is divided into six classes: Acacia shrublands; Chenopod shrublands, samphire shrublands and forblands; Heathlands; Mallee woodlands and shrublands; Low closed forests and tall closed shrublands; and Other shrublands. These will hereafter be referred to as "Acacia", "Chenopods", "Heathlands", "Mallee", "Tall shrubland", and "Other". A more detailed classification consisting of 83 major vegetation subgroups (MVS) has also been developed; of which 25 are shrubland or a combination of open woodland and sparse shrubland (Table 2.1).

Aggregation of MVGs

I downloaded extant MVG and MVS gridded NVIS data at a spatial resolution of ~ 1 km (version 4.1). These data were converted to polygon layers using ArcGIS v10.1 (ESRI Inc., 2010) in order to reduce errors resulting from the way in which NVIS

aggregated MVS's into MVGs. Under this aggregation approach a MVG polygon may have consisted of more than one MVS, and the composition of these may not be immediately obvious from the title of the MVG. For instance, within Acacia shrubland, there are pockets of other MVSs that are actually classified as subtypes of forests, woodlands or grasslands. Therefore, to obtain more accurate representations of climate envelopes, I reclassified MVS polygons and recreated MVG classes, as described in Table 2.1. This process resulted in slight spatial differences between my classification of the six shrubland classes and the original shrubland MVGs (see Appendix 2.1 Figure A2.1). Finally, I placed each MVS into one of four broad vegetation groups: shrubland, forest, woodland, and grassland (Table 2.1).

Table 2.1 Major Vegetation Subgroups (MVS) as defined by the National Vegetation Information System (DEWR, 2007) were aggregated into four broad vegetation types or a 'mask' layer. Within Shrubland, associated MVSs were further classified into six classes.

Broad vegetation type	Vegetation major subgroup (MVS)	
Shrubland		
Mallee woodland & shrubland	Mallee with either a) open shrubby, b) dense shrubby or c) tussock grass understorey, or d) hummock grass Open mallee woodlands & sparse mallee shrubland with either a) open shrubby, b) dense shrubby or c) tussock grass understorey, or d) hummock grass	
Acacia woodland & shrubland	Acacia (+/- low) open woodlands & sparse shrubland and either a) +/- tussock grass, b) with shrubby understorey, c) chenopods or d) hummock grass Mulga (<i>Acacia aneura</i>) open woodlands & sparse shrubland and either a) +/- tussock grass or b) with hummock grass Mulga (<i>A. aneura</i>) woodlands and either a) +/- tussock grass and +/- forbs or b) shrubland with hummock grass Other Acacia tall open shrubland & shrubland	
Low closed forests or tall closed shrubland	Low closed forest or tall closed shrubland (including Acacia, Melaleuca & Banksia)	
Heathland	Heath or other sparse shrublands & sparse heathlands	
Chenopods & samphire shrubland	Saltbush and/or Bluebush shrubland Mixed chenopod, samphire +/- forbs	

Other shrubland	Lignum shrubland & wetlands Melaleuca shrubland & open shrubland Other shrubland Regrowth or modified shrubland
Forest	Brigalow (<i>Acacia harpophylla</i>) forests and woodlands <i>Callitris</i> forests and woodlands <i>Casuarina</i> and <i>Allocasuarina</i> forests and woodlands
	Cool temperate rainforest Dry rainforest or vine thickets Warm temperate rainforest
	Eucalyptus (+/- tall) open forest with dense broad-leaved &/or tree-fern understorey (wet sclerophyll) Eucalyptus open forests with a) grassy or b) shrubby understorey
	Eucalyptus tall open forests & open forests with ferns, herbs, sedges, rushes or wet tussock grasses
	Forests & woodlands that are a) Leptospermum, b) Melaleuca open, c) Other Acacia, or d) Other
	Regrowth or modified forests & woodlands
	Tropical <i>Eucalyptus</i> forest & woodlands with either a) tall annual grassy understorey Tropical mixed species forests and woodlands Tropical or sub-tropical rainforest
	Unclassified forest
Woodland	Banksia woodlands; Callitris open woodlands
	<i>Casuarina/Allocasuarina</i> open woodlands with a) hummock grass, b) tussock grass, c) chenopod shrub or d) shrubby understorey
	Eucalyptus low open woodlands with a) hummock or b) tussock grass, or c) shrubby understorey Eucalyptus open woodlands with either a) grassy or b) shrubby understorey
	Eucalyptus woodlands with either a) hummock grass or b) tussock grass understorey, or c) ferns, herbs, sedges, rushes or wet tussock grassland; or with understorey that is a) chenopod or samphire or b) shrubby
	Eucalyptus (+/- low) open woodlands with a chenopod or samphire understorey
	Melaleuca open woodlands
Grassland	Blue grass (<i>Dicanthium</i>) & tall bunch grass (<i>Chrysopogon</i>) tussock grasslands; Hummock grasslands; Mitchell grass (<i>Astrebla</i>) tussock grasslands Other grasslands; Temperate tussock grasslands; Wet tussock grassland with berts, sedges or russes, berblands or ferns; Other tussock grasslands
	Regrowth or modified graminoids
	Saline or brackish sedgelands or grasslands; sedgelands, rushes or reeds
Mask	Boulders/rock with algae, lichen or scattered plants, or alpine feldmarks; Naturally bare, sand, rock, claypan, mudflat Freshwater, dams, lakes, lagoons or aquatic plants
	Salt lakes & lagoons; Sea, estuaries (includes seagrass); Mangroves
	Cleared, non-native vegetation, buildings; Unclassified native vegetation; Unknown/No data

Climate data

I generated average monthly values of precipitation, maximum and minimum temperature, solar radiation and evaporation (averaged over the period 1970 – 1999)

from ANUCLIM (version 6.1, Xu & Hutchinson, 2011, 2013) at a spatial resolution of 5 km. Using this dataset, I calculated a number of variables that have a physiological impact on plants, and which may influence the distribution of shrubland (Table 2.2):

• Temperature: mean annual temperature (MAT); mean temperature of the coldest (MTCO) and warmest month (MTWA); degree days above 0°C (GDD₀) and 5°C (GDD₅); photosynthetically active radiation during the period with temperatures above 0°C (PAR₀) (following Klassen & Bugbee, 2005; Gallego-Sala *et al.*, 2010).

• Precipitation: mean annual precipitation (MAP); mean winter (Austral winter = June, July, August; P_w) and summer (Austral summer = December, January, February; P_s) precipitation; concentration of seasonal precipitation ($P_{(conc)}$) whereby higher values indicate that precipitation is restricted to part of the year while lower values indicate it is scattered throughout the year (Kelley *et al.*, 2013);

• Moisture: Moisture Index (MI), calculated as the ratio of MAP to total annual equilibrium evapotranspiration (EET), where EET is calculated following Wang *et al.*, (2013); the Cramer-Prentice α index of plant-available moisture (α = AET/EET, where AET is actual evapotranspiration) (Prentice *et al.*, 1993); mean winter (α_w) and summer alpha (α_s); summer precipitation index (SPI) which was calculated as:

$$SPI = \frac{\sum_{i}^{n} P_{i} \cos \theta_{i}}{\sum_{i}^{n} P_{i}},$$

where P_i is the fraction of annual precipitation falling in month *i*, θ_i is the angle of month *i* (defined as January = 0°, February = 30°, ..., December = 330°), and summation is over n = 12 months. In the Southern Hemisphere, SPI will be positive when precipitation is concentrated in summer and negative when it is concentrated in winter. This variable is similar to the 'standardised precipitation index'

published by WMO (2012). The latter, however, can be applied to different sets of months whereas SPI is calculated for summer months only.

Other variables that may be important in delimiting the distribution of shrubland include soil depth and water holding capacity. I obtained soil moisture data from the Australian Water Availability Project (AWAP: Raupach *et al.*, 2009, 2012). AWAP combines measurements and models to produce water fluxes and soil moisture variables across Australia, at ~ 5 km resolution, for two soil depths (layer 1 = 0 - 0.5 m; layer 2 = 0.5 - 1.5 m depth). I used AWAP data to calculate an additional nine soil moisture variables for the period 1970 - 1999. These were: mean annual soil moisture of layer 1 (SM₁) and layer 2 (SM₂); mean annual difference between these layers (SM₁₋₂); mean winter and summer soil moisture for layer 1 (SM₁_(w) and SM_{1(s)}, respectively) and layer 2 (SM_{2(w)}; SM_{2(s)}); and mean difference between soil layers 1 and 2 in winter (SM_{1-2(w)}) and summer (SM_{1-2(s)}). Values of these two variables will be positive when moisture availability is higher in layer 1 than layer 2, and negative when it is higher in layer 2 than layer 1 (Table 2.2).

Identifying climate variables and fitting models

My first goal was to identify the climate variables controlling the distribution of shrubland relative to other major vegetation types and of each shrubland class. I used ArcGIS (ESRI Inc., 2010) to overlay the reclassified MVG polygon layer to a 5 km grid matching the resolution of the climate data. I then calculated the proportional cover of each of the four major vegetation types (shrubland, grassland, forest, woodland), for each 5 km cell. Grid cells that did not contain native vegetation, or consisted of water bodies (see Table 2.1), were masked and removed, leaving 295,210 cells containing data on native vegetation. Values for each climate variable were extracted at each of these cells.

Table 2.2 Climate variables derived from ANUCLIM (Hutchinson & Xu, 2010), indicated with an asterisk, and AWAP (Raupach *et al.*, 2012), as well as method of calculation.

Variable	Abbreviation	Method or reference
Mean annual temperature (°C) *	МАТ	
Mean temperature of the coldest month (°C) *	МТСО	Gallego-Sala <i>et al</i> ., (2010)
Mean temperature of the warmest month (°C) *	MTWA	Gallego-Sala <i>et al.</i> (2010)
Total photosynthetically active radiation during	PAR ₀	Klassen & Bugbee, (2005);
the growing season, for days with temperature		Gallego-Sala et al. (2010)
above 0°C (mol photon m−²) *		
Accumulated growing degree days above 0°C *	GDD ₀	Gallego-Sala <i>et al.</i> (2010)
Accumulated growing degree days above 5°C *	GDD₅	Gallego-Sala <i>et al.</i> (2010)
Mean annual precipitation (mm) *	MAP	
Mean summer precipitation (mm) *	Ps	Austral summer = December, January, February
Mean winter precipitation (mm) *	Pw	Austral winter = June, July, August
Summer precipitation index *	SPI	I.C. Prentice, pers. comm
Concentration of seasonal precipitation *	P _(conc)	Kelley et al., (2013)
Moisture Index (dimensionless) *	MI	Prentice et al., (1993)
Cramer-Prentice α index (dimensionless) *	α	Prentice et al. (1993)
Mean summer alpha (dimensionless) *	α _s	Austral Summer
Mean winter alpha (dimensionless) *	α _w	Austral Winter
Mean annual soil moisture of layer 1 (mm)	SM ₁	
Mean annual soil moisture of layer 2 (mm)	SM ₂	
Mean annual difference between two soil layers	SM ₁₋₂	$SM_1 - SM_2$
Mean soil moisture in summer (layer 1) (mm)	SM _{1(s)}	Austral Summer
Mean soil moisture in winter (layer 1) (mm)	SM _{1(w)}	Austral Winter
Mean soil moisture in summer (layer 2) (mm)	SM _{2(s)}	Austral Summer
Mean soil moisture in winter (layer 2) (mm)	SM _{2(w)}	Austral Winter
Mean difference between soil layers 1 and 2 in summer	SM _{1-2(s)}	$SM1_{(s)}-SM_{2(s)}$
Mean difference between soil lavers 1 and 2 in	SM _{1-2(w)}	$SM_{1(w)} - SM_{2(w)}$
winter	()	,,

Canonical Correspondence Analysis was used to explore relationships between bioclimatic variables and vegetation type (CCA, Ter Braak & Prentice, 1998), with the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC, Akaike, 1974) using a forward stepwise model selection algorithm to select the most important bioclimatic variables.

Next, I extracted percent grid cover for the six shrubland classes from each grid cell predicted by a GLM ensemble (described below) to contain shrubland as a major vegetation type. This resulted in 85,834 grid cells used in the analysis. Again, CCA was used to identify which of 24 bioclimatic variables were associated with each shrubland class, and separate GLMs for each class were developed to predict their potential distributions.

Following the methodology of Wang et al., (2013), GLMs (Müller, 2004) were constructed for each of the four vegetation categories and six shrubland classes separately, with the dependent variable being the proportion of each grid cell covered by a given vegetation type or Shrubland class ("proportional grid cover"). Univariate models with linear and quadratic terms were initially fitted using the bioclimatic variables identified through CCA as the most important. I assumed a binomial distribution to errors of the model, and used the logit link function. I then excluded any terms with coefficients that were not significant at P < 0.05, and guadratic terms with response curves lacking realism (i.e., U-shaped curves rather than Gaussianshaped unimodal curves (Wang et al., 2013) which represent more realistic (sigmoid) responses to climate predictors). Unrealistic response curves reflect incorrect physiological relationships between plants and climate predictors (Austin, 2007). Finally, I fitted final models by relating the fitted probabilities to observed proportions. For this step I used a simple linear calibration for each vegetation/shrubland type by applying a linear regression to the predicted probability of a given vegetation type to its observed proportion. Then, I inverted that regression relationship to find a

weighting factor to the predicted probabilities, and excluded all negative values by setting them to zero. These final predicted probabilities were related to each vegetation/shrubland type in each grid cell by selecting the highest predicted probabilities after weighting.

I used the final models to predict the proportional grid cover of each of the major vegetation types and shrubland classes within each grid cell. That is, following (Wang *et al.*, 2013), I used a simple linear calibration to relate the GLM-predicted probabilities to observed proportional grid cover. The regression relationship was inverted to obtain a weighting factor to be applied to the predicted values. Negative predicted values were set to 0 and values > 1 were set to 1. The parameter values for the final models are listed in Tables A2.1 and A2.2, respectively, in the Appendix 2.1.

Mapping and assessing goodness of fit

To assess the agreement between observed and projected distributions, I combined projections for the four vegetation types into a single map, where the vegetation type within a given grid cell was that which had the highest predicted proportional grid cover. I refer to these as "ensemble GLMs". The resulting map was compared to the observed proportional grid cover map (created in the same manner as predicted proportional grid cover, by aggregating the NVIS subtypes according to Table 1). Agreement was assessed using Cohen's kappa statistic (Cohen, 1960; Prentice *et al.*, 1992), the values of which range from 0 to 1, where zero indicates that similarities are most likely obtained by chance while 1 indicates complete agreement between two maps. Generally, kappa > 0.55 are accepted as 'good' (see Monserud & Leemans, 1992). Cross tabulation was used to compare observed and predicted values within different vegetation types and Shrubland classes.

Analyses were performed with the R software v 2.2-1 (R Core Team 2012) using the *vegan* package (Oksanen *et al.*, 2013).

Results

Identifying climate variables associated with the distribution of Shrublands

The CCA biplot (Figure 2.1) illustrates relationships between the four vegetation types and climatic gradients in Australia. The first and second axes explain 56% and 29% of variation across the climate variables, respectively (for scores of the two axes see Appendix 2.1, Table A2.3). Annual and seasonal moisture variables, such as α , MAP, SM₁, α_s , and SM_{1(s)}, are aligned to the first axis, while temperature and energy variables, particularly PAR₀, GDD₀, GDD₅ and MAT and summer precipitation variables such as SPI and P_(conc), are aligned on the second axis. Across a gradient from high to low moisture (left to right along axis 1) major vegetation groups transition from forest, to woodland, and then grassland and shrubland. Similarly, along a gradient of high to low temperature (bottom to top along axis 2) vegetation shifts from grassland, woodland, forest, then shrubland.

Based on AIC analysis the four variables, α , SPI, α_s , and PAR₀, were most important for determining the distribution of the four vegetation types. Correlation coefficients between these variables were < 0.8 which further supported their selection.



Figure 2.1 CCA biplot of four vegetation types (shrubland, forest, woodland, grassland), and 24 climatic variables. See Table 2.1 for full names of climate variables. CCA1 axis represents a gradient of moisture availability increasing from right to left. CCA2 axis represents a temperature gradient, increasing from the bottom upwards.

The response curves of GLMs of the four major vegetation types show that the proportional grid cover of shrubland vegetation type rapidly declines as α increases (Figure 2.2). There is also a negative relationship between grid cover of shrubland and SPI and PAR₀. Proportional cover of grassland increases the more rainfall is concentrated in summer, but shows unrealistic responses to α and PAR₀. Cover of grassland declines with α_s while shrubland increases. While there is little association between proportion of forest cover and α or PAR₀, higher coverage of woodland is associated with intermediate values of both of these variables. Forest and woodland also differ in their response to SPI: forest cover is greater in areas where rainfall is
concentrated in winter, while woodland is associated with summer concentration (Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2 Response curves of major vegetation types (forest, grassland, shrubland, and woodland) generated by generalized linear models. The four variables are: α = Cramer-Prentice α index; PAR₀ = photosynthetically active radiation during the period with temperature above 0°C; SPI = summer precipitation index; α_s = mean summer α .

What are the climate envelopes of individual shrubland classes?

The relationship between six shrubland classes and climate in Australia is shown in Figure 2.3. The first and second axes explain 38% and 37% of variation across the

shrubland classes, respectively (for axes scores see Appendix 2.1, Table A2.4). The shrubland classes are separated along the first axis on the basis of temperature and energy (e.g. MAT PAR₀, GDD₀, MTWA) and summer moisture availability (e.g. α_s , P_s). The second axis is based primarily on different measures of seasonal and annual soil moisture availability (e.g. SM_{1(s)}, SM1_(w), SM₂). Along the gradient of high to low temperature, shrubland classes shift from Acacia, Chenopods, Other shrubland, Mallee, Tall shrubland, and then Heathland. Similarly, along the gradient of high to low moisture availability, shrubland transitions from Heathland, Tall shrubland, Other shrubland, Mallee, Acacia, then Chenopods.

Based on AIC analysis, the two moisture variables, α and SM_{1-2(s)}, and the variable PAR₀, were selected as the most important for determining the distribution of different shrubland classes. Correlation coefficients between these three variables were also low (< 0.45) which further supported their selection.



Figure 2.3 CCA biplot of six shrubland classes: Acacia, Chenopods; Heathland; Mallee; Other; Tall closed; and 24 climatic variables. See Table 2.1 for names of variables. Variables separate along the first axis based on temperature and energy, and the second axis mostly on moisture availability.

The response curves of calibrated GLMs for the six shrubland classes demonstrate that coverage of Acacia shrubland is higher in regions with low α (< 0.4) and increases with increasing PAR₀. Cover also increases with higher levels of moisture in deeper, compared to shallower, soils (i.e. lower SM1_{-2(s)}). Coverage of chenopods declines increasing α , and positively correlated with PAR₀ and moisture in shallow soil layers. Heathlands show very low probabilities with all three predictor variables with an unrealistic response to PAR₀. In general, Heathland cover is positively associated with α and moisture in shallow soil layers, and is absent from deeper or dry soils. Mallee coverage decreases with increasing α and PAR₀ but increases in slightly moist deeper soil layers. Tall closed shrublands occur in relatively low α (0.25 – 0.35) and PAR₀ (12500 – 15000) and in moister shallow soil layers. Coverage of Other shrublands increases with increasing α and PAR₀ and has a non-realistic response to SM1_{-2(e)} (Figure 2.4).



Figure 2.4. Response curves of six shrubland classes (Acacia, Chenopod, Heathland, Mallee, and tall closed) found across Australia, modelled with generalized linear models. α = Cramer-Prentice α index; PAR₀ = Photosynthetically active radiation during the period with temperature above 0 °C; SM1_{-2(s)} = Mean difference between soil layers 1 and 2 in summer. Plots on the left are fully sized, whereas plots on the right show smaller section at finer probability scales.

Model performance

GLM models for the first ensemble had a Kappa value of 0.7. According to Monserud & Leemans (1992), this indicates that the predictive power of the models were between "Good" to "Excellent" (Figure 2.6). 74% of grid cells were correctly predicted to be shrubland (Figure 2.5). The ensembled map indicates that the GLM correctly predicted much of the southern range of shrubland, although shrubland in parts of western Australia, and in scattered regions in south-western Queensland and the Northern Territory were incorrectly predicted to be grassland (Figure 2.6). Rarely was shrubland predicted to be forest (< 1%) or woodland (< 6%). Forest was poorly predicted, with only 38% of grid cells correct. Approximately 51% of forest was predicted as woodland particularly in south-eastern New South Wales/Victoria and Tasmania. In contrast, ~ 57% of woodland was correctly predicted with < 8% incorrectly classified as Forest, although regions of south-western and central Australia were misclassified as shrubland and grassland, respectively.



Figure 2.5 Results of an ensemble of four general linear models, predicting the distribution of four dominant vegetation types across Australia, compared to the observed dominant vegetation type. Each section sums to 100% and shows the proportional of cells for which the dominant vegetation type was predicted correctly, as well as the breakdown of incorrect predictions.



Figure 2.6 Observed (a) and predicted (b); distribution of the four major vegetation types (forest, woodland, shrubland, grassland). The observed map is based on aggregation of the NVIS data set. For each grid cell, the predicted vegetation type was that with the highest predicted probability based on four generalised linear models that used some or all of the following as predictors (refer to Table 2.3): α , PAR₀, SPI, α_s . Predictors are defined in Table 2.2 and described in text in the Methods section.

The ensembled model of the six shrubland classes was less successful, as predictive power of the GLM was only fair (Kappa: 0.4) with the distribution of mallee, acacia and other shrubland being over-estimated (Figure 2.8). Although Acacia and Chenopods were predicted quite accurately (~ 74% and 68%, respectively), and Mallee was reasonable (53%), the remaining classes were poorly predicted (Figures 2.7 and 2.8). The most frequent misclassification for Acacia was as Chenopods (14%), and vice versa (18%). 27% of Mallee grid cells were classified as Acacia. Less than 20% of Tall shrublands were correctly predicted, with 48% being classified as Other and 24% as Mallee. Other shrubland was frequently classified as Mallee (22%), Acacia (23%) or Chenopods (21%). There was no agreement between observed and predicted distributions of Heathland. Rather, these areas were primarily classified as Other shrubland (49%), Mallee (36%) or Tall shrubland (20%).



Figure 2.7 Results of an ensemble of six general linear models, predicting the distribution of shrubland classes. Each section sums to 100% and shows the proportional of cells for which shrubland was predicted correctly (in bold), and the breakdown of errors. Acacia = Acacia shrubland; Chenopods = Chenopod shrubland, samphire shrubland and forblands; Heathlands = Heathland; Tall = Low closed forests and tall closed shrubland; Mallee = Mallee shrubland and woodland; Other = other shrublands; Non-shrub = vegetation types other than shrubland.



Figure 2.8 Observed map (a) of aggregated MSVs representing six shrublands that are located within the area predicted to contain shrubland (see Figure 2.3). (b) Predicted distribution of six shrubland classes, based on an ensemble of six generalised linear models (GLM). Acacia (Acacia shrubland); Chenopods (Chenopod shrubland, samphire shrubland and forblands); Heathlands (Heathland); Mallee (Mallee shrubland and woodland); Other shrubland; Tall closed (Low closed forests and tall closed shrubland); Non-shrubland (Other vegetation types). GLMs were calibrated using α , PAR₀, and SM1_{-2(s)} as predictors. Predictors are defined in Table 2.2 and described in text in the Methods section.

Discussion

Climate controls of Australian shrublands

Across Australia, the four major vegetation types (shrubland, forest, woodland and grassland) can be separated according to their climate space, as defined by gradients of annual and summer soil moisture, and temperature availability. My analyses indicated that soil moisture is a primary factor distinguishing shrubland from other vegetation growth forms. Physiologically, this is explained by forest and woodland requiring relatively higher values of soil moisture than shrubland and grassland, in order to support higher levels of photosynthetic activity (Briggs *et al.*, 2005; Meng *et al.*, 2009). However, while GLMs predicted the distribution of

shrubland relatively well, it was harder to distinguish forest from woodland (51% of observed forest was predicted as woodland).

As indicated by CCA, both shrubland and grassland occur in environments with low annual moisture. The primary difference between these vegetation types is that higher shrubland occurrence is associated with higher summer soil moisture. This supports previous research suggesting that shrubs' efficient use of irregular or low water enables them to dominate these regions (e.g. Mooney, 1981; Burgess, 1995). Shrubs can extract rainfall more efficiently than grasses due to their deep, branched roots (Burgess, 1995).

Although other studies have suggested that seasonal moisture is a driver of shrubland distribution, or have commented on the ability of shrublands to utilise soil moisture from deep layers (Mooney, 1981; Burgess, 1995; Reynolds *et al.*, 1999), this is the first study to explicitly demonstrate that deep soil moisture is an important predictor for shrubland classes such as Acacia and Chenopods. It is known however, that competition with perennial grasslands in arid regions may negatively impact the distribution of shrubland (Harrington, 1991). For instance, Hummock grasslands in central arid Australia are dominated by *Triodia* species (Griffin & Hodgkinson, 1986; DEWR, 2007). These grasses are functionally similarly to shrubs with roots reaching a depth of 10 m (Reid *et al.*, 2008), enabling plants to withstand harsh conditions and live longer.

Different classes of shrubland also occupy different climate space, with moisture availability again being the primary factor distinguishing these classes. In general, the climate niches of Chenopod, Acacia and Mallee shrublands differ from each other and from Heathlands and Tall shrublands, with the latter two occupying similar climate niches (based on the variables I have used). With the exception of

Acacia shrubland, temperature variables have little effect on the Australian distribution of shrubland classes.

Modelling limitations

While predicting the distribution of shrubland was a goal of this study, it was met with only moderate success. This may be because shrubland in general occupies a very wide climate niche. While mostly found in arid and semi-arid regions of central and southern Australia, Heathland and Tall shrubland also occur in temperate regions of Western Australia, Tasmania and eastern Australia. The ensemble GLM of the four major vegetation types did not predict shrubland to have the greatest proportional grid cover within Tasmania or eastern regions of the continent. Secondly, Heathland in Western Australia occurs in semi-arid regions in contrast to the temperate Heathlands of the east. Separating these communities into different categories for modelling may result in higher accuracy.

Model inaccuracies may be related to two reasons: Firstly, level of NVIS data accuracy likely differs across states. This could occur due to incorporating non-NVIS data from different databases across states in order to fill spatial gaps in MVGs and MVSs (NSW VIS, 2008). Secondly, combining MVS of smaller vegetation components other than shrubs in each vegetation group may have declined the quality of the model prediction. For instance, Acacia shrubland was an aggregate of nine MVSs, most of which were classified in NVIS as open woodlands and sparse shrubland (Table 1). Thus, in many instances "shrubland" may constitute mixed communities: whether these MVSs should be excluded from Acacia shrubland and combined with Woodland classes requires further exploration. Similar difficulties occur with the class "Other Shrublands". For the most part these consist of shrubland

communities that do not fit within the definitions of the other five classes, and there is no indication that these communities form a cohesive unit.

Finally, factors other than climate can play important roles in defining shrubland distribution, diversity and composition. These include fire frequency and physical soil properties (Bowmana *et al.*, 2008; Nicholas *et al.*, 2011) and grazing (Tiver *et al.*, 2008; Daryanto *et al.*, 2013). Heathland distribution, for instance, appears to be strongly influenced by soil nutrient status, and in particular the concentration of phosphate (Specht, 1994). Similarly, soil physical and chemical properties, along with soil moisture, are key factors governing Chenopod distribution (Groves, 1994).

Comparison with previous results

Few studies have described explicit relationships between climate and the distribution of shrublands in Australia. However, there is an agreement between my findings and the NVIS (DSEWPaC, 2012) description of climatic requirements for shrubland, which suggests that three major climatic factors control shrubland distribution: annual and seasonal moisture availability, and high temperature.

My results suggested that coverage of shrublands increases with lower soil moisture, while forests increase with higher α . High coverage of grassland is mostly associated with high temperature. This is in agreement with Barboni *et al.* (2004) who reported higher abundance of Mediterranean shrubs in low α (< 0.5) environments while tree abundance increased with higher α . They suggested that grasses occur more in regions of lowest winter temperature (i.e. higher abundances with higher temperature).

My results are relatively consistent with other studies, which have also identified the importance of moisture in controlling shrubs and shrubland growth (e.g.

Harrington, 1991; Lavorel & Cramer, 1999; Dallmeyer *et al.*, 2011). For instance, annual precipitation was suggested to be a vital component for predicting the global distribution of shrubland (Zeng *et al.*, 2008). There is a high correlation (~ 90%) between the mean annual precipitation (MAP) and summer seasonal soil moisture variable (α_s), the latter of which was included in the GLMs in this Chapter.

Cavanaugh *et al.* (2011) also found shrub distribution to be positively correlated with concentrated rainfall events and the availability of moisture in deep soil layers, while Harrington (1991) identified summer moisture as important for shrub establishment. He also noted that perennial grasses with deep roots (~ 90 cm) can be strong competitors to shrub species. As a consequence, unless factors such as overgrazing and fire suppress grassland distribution, competition with grasses may restrict the distribution of shrubland in semi-arid Australia (Harrington, 1991).

Previous studies have found temperature variables to be important for defining the distribution of shrubland in cool climate regions. For example, mean annual temperature in warmest month (MTWA) was a key variable explaining cold shrubland distribution in China (Dallmeyer *et al.*, 2011), mean annual temperature (MAT) for boreal shrubland globally (Zeng, 2010), and accumulated growing degree days above 0°C and above 5°C (GDD₀ and GDD₅ respectively) for cold and cool shrubland globally, along with soil moisture variables) (Prentice *et al.*, 1992). In Australia, shrubland occurs mostly in semi-arid and arid regions; hence, temperature has less influence on shrubland distribution than moisture. However, my analyses identified PAR₀ as one of the most important variables for the distribution of shrubland classes, and this is strongly correlated with MTWA and GDD.

Conclusions

The major Australian vegetation types are separated along gradients of annual and seasonal moisture and energy, with shrubland occurring in regions that are drier compared with forest and woodland, and with cooler mean temperature and higher seasonality of soil moisture compared to grassland. I also identified summer moisture availability within deep soil layers as playing an important role in controlling the distribution of different shrubland classes, such as Acacia and Chenopod shrublands. These results are consistent with knowledge of shrub morphology and physiology; shrubs have deeper roots than grasses, enabling efficient access to soil moisture in environments prone to drought or low rainfall. I used models to successfully distinguish climate space occupied by shrublands from that occupied by other Australian vegetation types. However, my approach has failed to separate the Heathland class from the other shrubland classes. This may be due to mosaicking of vegetation groups within NVIS. Modelling the potential distribution of shrublands under current climates is an important step for understanding responses to climate and environmental change.

References

- Akaike H.A.I. (1974) A New Look at the Statistical Model Identification. *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, 19, 716–723.
- Altamirano A., Field R., Cayuela L., Aplin P., Lara A., & Rey-Benayas J.M. (2010) Woody species diversity in temperate Andean forests: The need for new conservation strategies. *Biological Conservation*, 143, 2080–2091.
- Austin, M. (2007). Species distribution models and ecological theory: A critical assessment and some possible new approaches. *Ecological modelling*, 200, 1–19
- Barboni D., Harrison S.P., Bartlein P.J., Jalut J., New M., Prentice I.C., Sanchez-Goñi M.-F., Spessa A., Davis B., & Stevenson A.C. (2004) Relationships between plant traits and climate in the Mediterranean region: a pollen data analysis. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 15:635-646
- Bowman D.M.J.S., Boggs G.S., & Prior L.D. (2008) Fire maintains an Acacia aneura shrubland—*Triodia* grassland mosaic in central Australia. *Journal of Arid Environments*, 72, 34–47.
- Box E.O. (1995) Factors determining distributions of tree species and plant functional types. *Vegetatio*, 121, 101–116.
- Briggs J.M., Knapp A.K., Blair J.M., Heisler J.L., Hoch G. A., Lett M.S., & McCarron J.K. (2005) An ecosystem in transition: causes and consequences of the conversion of mesic grassland to shrubland. *BioScience*, 55, 243.
- Burgess T.L. (1995) Desert grassland, mixed shrub savanna, shrub steppe, or semidesert scrub? The dilemma of coexisting growth forms, in The Desert Grassland. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.
- Butt C.R. (2004) Climate. CRC LEME, CSIRO Exploration and mining, Perth, Western Australia, 47–48.
- Cavanaugh M.L., Kurc S.A., & Scott R.L. (2011) Direct and continuous measurement of dissolved carbon dioxide in freshwater aquatic systems method and applications. *Ecohydrology*, 4, 671–681.
- Cohen J. (1960) A Coefficient of Agreement for Nominal Scales. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 20, 37–46.
- Dallmeyer A., Claussen M., Herzschuh U., & Fischer N. (2011) Holocene vegetation and biomass changes on the Tibetan Plateau – a model-pollen data comparison. *Climate of the Past Discussions*, 7, 1073–1111.
- Daryanto S., Eldridge D.J., & Throop H.L. (2013) Managing semi-arid woodlands for carbon storage: Grazing and shrub effects on above- and belowground carbon. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 169, 1–11.

- DEWR (2007) Australia's Native Vegetation: A summary of Australia's Major Vegetation Groups. Department of Environment and Water Resources, Australian Government, Canberra.
- DSEWPaC (2012) Australia Present Major Vegetation Groups NVIS Version 4.1 (Albers 100m analysis product). Australian Government Department of Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities, Canberra.
- DSEWPaC (2012) Australia Present Major Vegetation Subgroups NVIS Version 4.1 (Albers 100m analysis product). Australian Government Department of Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities, Canberra.
- Engelstaedter S. (2003) Controls of dust emissions by vegetation and topographic depressions: An evaluation using dust storm frequency data. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 30, 30–33.
- ESCAVI (2003) Executive Steering Committee for Australian Vegetation Information (ESCAVI) (2003) Australian Vegetation Attribute Manual: National Vegetation Information System, Version 6.0. 152.
- Fitzpatrick M.C., Gove A.D., Sanders N.J., & Dunn R.R. (2008) Climate change, plant migration, and range collapse in a global biodiversity hotspot: the Banksia (Proteaceae) of Western Australia. *Global Change Biology*, 14, 1337–1352.
- Gallego-Sala A. V., Clark J.M., House J.I., Orr H.G., Prentice I.C., Smith P., Farewell T., & Chapman S.J. (2010) Bioclimatic envelope model of climate change impacts on blanket peatland distribution in Great Britain. *Climate Research*, 45, 151–162.
- Griffin G.F. & Hodgkinson K.C. (1986) The use of fire for the management of the mulga land vegetation in Australia. *The Mulga Lands*. 93–97.
- Gritti E.S., Smith B., & Sykes M.T. (2006) Vulnerability of Mediterranean Basin ecosystems to climate change and invasion by exotic plant species. *Journal of Biogeography*, 33, 145–157.
- Groves R.H. (1994) *Australian Vegetation*. 2nd Edition. Cambridge University Press. UK.
- Guisan A. & Zimmermann N.E. (2000) Predictive habitat distribution models in ecology. *Ecological Modelling*, 135, 147–186.
- Harrington N.G. (1991) Effects of Soil Moisture on Shrub Seedling Survival in Semi-Arid Grassland. *Ecology*, 72, 1138–1149.
- Jackson R.B. & Caldwell M.M. (1993) Geostatistical Patterns of Soil Heterogeneity Around Individual Perennial Plants. *The Journal of Ecology*, 81, 683.
- Kelley D.I., Prentice I.C., Harrison S.P., Wang H., Simard M., Fisher J.B., & Willis K.O. (2013) A comprehensive benchmarking system for evaluating global vegetation models. *Biogeosciences*, 10, 3313–3340.

- Klassen S. & Bugbee B. (2005) Short-wave radiation. *Micrometeorology in Agricultural Systems*, Agronomy Monograph 47, 110–136.
- Lavorel S. & Cramer W. (1999) Plant functional types and disturbance dynamics Editors. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 10, 603-608.
- Meng T.-T., Ni J., & Harrison S.P. (2009) Plant morphometric traits and climate gradients in northern China: a meta-analysis using quadrat and flora data. *Annals of Botany*, 104, 1217–29.
- Monserud A. & Leemans R. (1992) Comparing global vegetation maps with the kappa statistic. *Ecological Modelling*, 62, 275–293.
- Mooney H.A. (1981) Primary production in Mediterranean-climate regions. *Mediterranean-Type Shrublands: Ecosystems of the World* (ed. by F.D. Castri, D.W. Goodall, and R.L. Specht), pp. 249–255. Elsevier Sci., Amestrdam.
- Müller M. (2004) Generalized linear models. Springer-Verlag, 1–24.
- Munson S.M., Belnap J., & Okin G.S. (2011) Responses of wind erosion to climateinduced vegetation changes on the Colorado Plateau. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 108, 3854–3859.
- Nicholas A.M.M., Franklin D.C., & Bowman D.M.J.S. (2011) Floristic uniformity across abrupt boundaries between Triodia hummock grassland and Acacia shrubland on an Australian desert sandplain. *Journal of Arid Environments*, 75, 1090–1096.
- NSW Vegetation Information System (VIS) (2008) User requirements. NSW department of environment and climate change, 69. Victoria
- Oleson K., Dai Y., & [Others] (2004) Technical Description of the Community Land Model (CLM). *NCAR Technical Note*, 186.
- Prentice, I.C., Sykes, M.T., Cramer, W. (1993) A simulation model for the transient effects of climate change on forest landscapes. *Ecological Modelling*, 65, 51–70.
- Prentice I.C., Cramer W., Harrison S.P., Leemans R., Monserud A., & Solomon A.M. (1992) A global biome model based on plant physiology and dominance, soil properties and climate. *Journal of Biogeography*, 117–134.
- Pressland A.J. (1973) Rainfall Partitioning by an arid woodland (Acacia aneura F. Muell.) in south-western Queensland. *Australian Journal of Botany*, 21, 235–245.
- Raupach M.R., Briggs P.R., Haverd V., King E.A., Paget M., & Trudinger C.M. (2009) Australian Water Availability Project (AWAP): CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research Component: Final Report for Phase 3. CAWCR Technical Report No. 013. 72.
- Raupach M.R., Briggs P.R., Haverd V., King E.A., Paget M., & Trudinger C.M. (2012) Australian Water Availability Project. CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research, Canberra, Australia. http://www.csiro.au/awap.

- Reid N., Hill S.M., & Lewis D.M. (2008) Spinifex biogeochemical expressions of buried gold mineralisation: the great mineral exploration penetrator of transported regolith. *Applied Geochemistry*, 23, 76e84.
- Reynolds J.F., Virginia R.A., Kemp P.R., Soyza A.G. De, Tremmel C., Monographs S.E., Feb N., & Ross A. (1999) Impact of drought on desert shrubs : Effects of seasonality and degree of resource island development. *Ecological Monographs*, 1, 69–106.
- Reynolds M.P. (1999) *Residual Leaf Area as a Measure of Shrub Use.* Oregon State University, Corvallis. Master of Science Thesis.
- Sandra D. & Marcelo C. (1997) Plant functional types and ecosystem function in relation to global change. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 8, 463–474.
- Sardans J., Rivas-Ubach A., Estiarte M., Ogaya R., & Peñuelas J. (2013) Fieldsimulated droughts affect elemental leaf stoichiometry in Mediterranean forests and shrublands. *Acta Oecologica*, 50, 20–31.
- Smith S.D., Monson K.R., & Anderson E.J. (1997) *Physiological Ecology of North American Desert Plants.* University of Nevada, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Specht R.L. (1966) The growth and distribution of mallee-broombush (*Eucalyptus incrassata-Melaleuca uncinata* association) and heath vegetation near Dark Island Soak, Ninety-mile Plain, South Australia. *Australian Journal of Botany*, 14, 361–71.
- Stern H., de Hoedt G., & Ernst J. (1999) *Objective Classification of Australian Climates.* Victorian Regional Office, Bureau of Meteorology, Melbourne.
- Ter Braak., C.J.F, & Prentice I.C. (1988) A Theory of Gradient Analysis. *Advances in Ecological Research*, 18, 271–317.
- Tiver F., Boland J., McArthur L., Rosenberg K., Watson I., Auld T., Denham A., Palisetty R., Stokes A., & Farroway L. (2008) Projecting the effects of grazing and drought on populations of shrubs and trees in the Australian rangelands. *Knowledge Creation Diffusion Utilization*, 18.
- Wang H., Prentice I.C., & Ni J. (2013) Data-based modelling and environmental sensitivity of vegetation in China. *Biogeosciences*, 10, 5817–5830.
- Xu T., and Hutchinson M. (2011) ANUCLIM Version 6.1 User Guide. The Australian National University, Fenner School of Environment and Society, Canberra.
- Xu T., and Hutchinson M.F. (2013) New developments and applications in the ANUCLIM spatial climatic and bioclimatic modelling package. Environmental Modelling & Software 40(0), 267-279. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.envsoft.2012.10.003.
- Zeng X. (2010) Evaluating the Dependence of Vegetation on Climate in an Improved Dynamic Global Vegetation Model. Advances in Atmospheric Sciences, 27, 977– 991.

Zeng X., Zeng X., & Barlage M. (2008) Growing temperate shrubs over arid and semiarid regions in the Community Land Model–Dynamic Global Vegetation Model. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 22, 1–14.

Appendix 2.1

Table A2.1 Regression intercepts and coefficients of predictors for a Generalised Linear Model developed for each vegetation type. **B**: terms excluded due to lack of realism in the fitted model. All other coefficients are significant (P < 0.001). Coefficient values reflect the ascending effect of climate over plant type (+ve) or (-ve) sign indicates the direction of relationship between plant and climatic term. α = Cramer-Prentice α index; PAR₀ = Photosynthetically active radiation during the period with temperature above 0 \mathbb{C} ; SPI = Summer precipitation index; α_s = Mean summer alpha.

Vegetation type	α		PAR ₀		SPI		αs		
	Intercept	Linear	Quadratic	Linear	Quadratic	Linear	Quadratic	Linear	Quadratic
Forest	-12.71	10.9	-7.781	0.00	0.00	-5.76	4.29	8.28	-5.87
Grassland	29.4	В	В	0.00	0.00	7.81	-2.35	2.54	-7.34
Shrubland	-7.9	16.5	2.881	0.00	-0.01	-2.88	-0.77	6.96	-2.93
Woodland	-21.37	10.4	-11.23	0.00	0.00	0.68	1.18	6.44	-4.97

Table A2.2 Regression intercept and coefficients of predictors from a Generalised Linear Model developed for each shrubland class. **A**: terms excluded due to lack of statistical significance. **B**: terms excluded due to lack of realism in the fitted model. All other coefficients had P < 0.01, α = Cramer-Prentice α index; PAR₀ = photosynthetically active radiation during the period with temperature above 0°C; SM1_{-2(s)} = Mean difference between soil layers 1 and 2 in summer.

Shrubland class			α		PAR₀		SM _{1-2(s)}
	Intercept	Linear	Quadratic	Linear	Quadratic	Linear	Quadratic
Acacia shrubland	-119.6	69.2	-156.2	0.01	-0.00	-3.53	-11.99
Chenopods & Samphire shrubland or	94.29	-43.9	26.91	-0.01	0.00	-0.31	-10.58
Heathlands	7.20	72.6	-90.34	Α	Α	38.28	-117.6
Low closed forests & tall closed	-445.3	515	-874.9	0.05	-0.00	18.53	30.52
Mallee woodlands and shrubland	56.87	7.21	-22.25	-0.01	0.00	6.35	-26.76
Other shrubland	-57.27	29.12	-15.12	0.01	0.00	6.53	В

 Table A2.3 Canonical correlation analysis scores of first and second axes, (CCA1) and (CCA2)

 respectively. CCA analysis includes 24 climate variables used to assess the distribution of four

 major vegetation types across Australia.

Variable	CCA1	CCA2
MAP	-0.879049	-0.08389
MAT	-0.0008103	-0.63116
α	-0.9139317	0.02258
MTCO	-0.2834318	-0.51963
MTWA	0.3567609	-0.5511
GDD ₀	-0.0024063	-0.63115
PAR ₀	0.4267412	-0.52072
SPI	-0.3243638	-0.76438
MI	-0.7379797	0.02006
α_w	-0.2601154	0.51749
α_s	-0.8917799	-0.29701
P _(conc)	-0.3123227	-0.72692
Pw	-0.2810469	0.31478
Ps	-0.7637128	-0.28798
GDD₅	0.0525825	-0.63852
SM ₂	-0.3740945	-0.09542
SM _{2(w)}	-0.4654793	-0.09979
SM _{1(s)}	-0.7648624	-0.35148
SM _{1(w)}	-0.202043	0.40993
SM ₁	-0.8103176	-0.30995
SM _{2(s)}	-0.5062768	-0.17202
SM _{1-2(s)}	0.3009803	0.42059
SM _{1-2(w)}	-0.2455999	-0.18566
SM ₁₋₂	-0.3220786	-0.17118

Table A2.4 Canonical correlation *analysis* scores of first and second axes, (CCA1) and (CCA2) respectively. CCA analysis includes 24 climate variables used to assess the distribution of six classes of shrubland in Australia.

Variable	CCA1	CCA2
MAP	-0.28673	-0.493241
MAT	0.77575	0.0404956
α	-0.60843	-0.39399
MTCO	0.56026	-0.028315
MTWA	0.80522	0.0297745
GDD ₀	0.77539	0.040675
PAR ₀	0.81828	-0.010427
SPI	0.25382	0.3830535
MI	-0.5648	-0.410635
α _w	-0.53068	-0.507791
αs	0.11163	-0.003406
P _(conc)	0.70645	0.0080428
Pw	-0.30032	-0.570087
Ps	0.38575	0.0003266
GDD ₅	0.78752	0.0452366
SM ₂	0.14304	0.622804
SM _{2(w)}	0.16851	0.5815042
SM _{1(s)}	0.4114	-0.154424
SM _{1(w)}	-0.48087	-0.314967
SM ₁	0.04421	-0.120893
SM _{2(s)}	0.15589	0.6383527
SM _{1-2(s)}	-0.35016	-0.679685
SM _{1-2(w)}	-0.08431	-0.674702
SM1.2	-0.12948	-0.633181

Figure A2.1 Six major shrubland vegetation groups (MVGs) classified by the National Vegetation Information Systems (NVIS). Shrubland groups are: Acacia (Acacia shrubland); Chenopods (Chenopod shrubland, samphire shrubland and forblands); Heathlands (Heathland); Mallee (Mallee shrubland and woodland); Other shrubland; Tall closed (Low closed forests and tall closed shrubland)



Chapter 3

Soil, climate or both? Which variables

are better predictors of the distributions

of Australian shrub species?

Chapter 3: Soil, climate or both? Which variables are better predictors of the distributions of Australian shrub species?

Introduction

Whilst not a strict botanical category, shrubs are generally regarded as low height, woody perennial plants with several base-stems (Zeng *et al.*, 2008; Meng *et al.*, 2009). As the dominant flora in arid regions, shrubs play a key role in enhancing soil fertility, reducing runoff, soil loss (Pressland, 1973; Xu *et al.*, 2008; Song *et al.*, 2013), dust emissions (Engelstaedter, 2003), and facilitate carbon sequestration in grassland ecosystems (Yashiro *et al.*, 2010). Further, by providing fodder for livestock (Lefroy *et al.*, 1992) shrubs can enhance economic returns for dryland farms by providing an 'out-of-season' food source (Monjardino *et al.*, 2010).

The distribution of shrub species is strongly influenced by environmental conditions, such as climate, and physical and chemical soil properties (Pedley, 1979; Westman, 1991; Kienast *et al.*, 1998). Species occurring in arid to semi-arid regions have evolved several strategies enabling them to tolerate extended periods of lower precipitation and high temperature. These include small leaves (Smith *et al.*, 1997), slower growth rates, and more horizontal, rather than vertical, growth (Zeng *et al.*, 2008). During the hot, dry season stomata may be partly closed, reducing transpiration, leaves may be shed (Smith *et al.*, 1997) and physiological activity limited (Reynolds, 1999). Following rare rainfall event leaves may fully open (Zeng *et al.*, 2008) and negative impacts of the dry season may be compensated for via enhanced physiology and growth (Reynolds, 1999). In addition, shrubs have a deeper and wider rooting system than grasses, enabling the efficient extraction of

water in low moisture environments (Burgess, 1995). Desert shrubs often accumulate their organic matter beneath their canopies, thereby enriching the nutrient pool horizontally, enabling these species to grow in infertile soils (Zinke, 1962; Jackson & Caldwell, 1993; Schlesinger *et al.*, 1996; Burke *et al.*, 1998).

Shrubs occupy a substantial part of the Australian landmass, mainly in semiarid and arid regions which form approximately 70% of the continent. As with shrub species elsewhere around the globe (Song *et al.*, 2013), both physical and chemical soil properties, in addition to climate, play a major role in controlling the distribution of shrub species and communities across Australia (Pedley, 1979). Shrubs usually occur on shallow, coarse and infertile soils (Groves, 1994), and are adapted to live on sandy soils with limited soil moisture.

Australia's National Vegetation Information System defines five categories of shrub growth forms (ESCAVI, 2003): shrubs, mallee, heath, chenopods or saltbush, and samphire. Shrubs, i.e. "Woody plants multi-stemmed at the base (or within 200 mm from ground level) or if single stemmed, less than 2 m" (ESCAVI, 2003, pg 87) are distinguished from mallee shrubs, which are described as multi-stemmed species from the genus *Eucalyptus* which may be up to 8 m in height, and typically occur in subhumid and semi-arid areas. The canopy of mallee channels water down the stem to the soil-root interface and to depths as great as 28 m, where it is stored for utilisation in the dry summer (Nulsen *et al.*, 1986), enabling mallee to survive in water-limited environments.

Heath shrubs are sclerophyllous species (typically belonging to Epacridaceae, Myrtaceae, Fabaceae and Proteaceae), mainly occurring on nutrient-poor substrates in the south-eastern/western quarters of the continent. Chenopods or salt bush species are semi-succulent, single- or multi-stemmed members of the family Chenopodiaceae, which are drought and salt tolerant. These species are widespread

in semi-arid and arid regions mostly in southern Australia. Finally, samphire shrubs are primarily members of Tribe Salicornieae from the family Chenopodiaceae, and generally occur in environments regarded as hostile (e.g., high temperature and salinity, frost, waterlogged soils). Other dominant shrubs are members of the *Acacia* genus. For instance, *Acacia aneura* (mulga) is a key shrub species, strongly associated with regions of low moisture availability and light textured soils that have very low phosphorus content (Groves, 1994).

Modelling the distributions of shrub species

Species distribution models (SDM) are increasingly used to assess the spatial distribution of potentially suitable habitat for species, and how this may shift under different environmental conditions. These tools generally correlate species' occurrence records with environmental variables, which are frequently selected from a common set of 19 'bioclimatic' indices available in WorldClim (Hijmans *et al.*, 2005), and which can be attributed to Nix (1986).

To date, relatively few SDM studies have incorporated other environmental variables such as soil properties, irradiance, topography and landuse (Table 3.1). This may partly reflect difficulties with obtaining appropriate data sets at relevant spatial scales, particularly with regards to soil variables that are related to plant functionality. However, climate variables may not be the only relevant predictors of species distributions (Chatfield *et al.*, 2010; Austin & Van Niel, 2011), as plant survival and reproduction is dependent on light, temperature, nutrients, water, CO₂, as well as disturbance and biotic interactions (Guisan & Zimmermann, 2000; Austin & Van Niel, 2011). Since incorporation of physiologically-related environmental variables should lead to more robust SDMs (Williams *et al.*, 2012), greater predictive

power may be achieved by expanding the set of predictors to include more than climate.

In this chapter I assessed the extent to which soil variables, in conjunction with climate, may increase the predictive power of models of the distributions of Australian shrub species. I used the species distribution model, MaxEnt, to predict the distribution of 29 shrub species, which together span the distribution of shrublands across the continent. MaxEnt enables models to be developed based on presence-only data (such as that found in the Atlas of Living Australia, which was utilised for this study). In contrast, the approach used in my previous chapter (General Linear Models) requires absence data, which were unavailable for the shrub species. I hypothesised that the inclusion of climate and soil properties as predictor variables will lead to greater predictive power of SDMs, compared with models that incorporate only climate variables.

Table 3.1 Most studies using species distribution models have relied primarily on climate variables as predictors of species distributions. This table provides some examples of studies that have incorporated other predictor variables such as soil, radiation, and topographic characteristics. Full names of predictor variables are given in Table 3.3.

Environmental predictor variables	Таха	SDM	Highest and lowest contributed variables	Reference	Region
Dry-season moisture Resin phosphorus, Calcium concentration, Potassium concentration, Aluminum concentration, Iron concentration, Zinc concentration, Inorganic nitrogen concentration	550 tree species	Gaussian logistic regression	Dry-season moisture and soil phosphorus	Condit <i>et al.</i> , 2013	central Panama
MAT, MTCM, MTWM, MAP, Summer precipitation, winter precipitation, index of growing season length Soil texture, Total plant-available nitrogen and phosphorus, Saturated hydraulic conductivity, Plant available water capacity	100 <i>Banksia</i> species	MaxEnt		Fitzpatrick <i>et al.</i> , 2008	South-west Australia
MAP, MTCM, MTWM Solar insulation in winter & spring Slope angle related to soil depth	20 species of coastal & chaparral sage shrubs	Generalized additive (GAM), generalized linear (GLM) and classification tree models	Precipitation, temperature and topography	Franklin, 1998	North America
Elevation, Aspect, Slope, Gypsum, Lime, Available moisture, EC Clay, Gravel, Organic matter, pH	Two shrub species	MaxEnt	Lime and elevation variables contributed the highest	Hosseini <i>et al</i> ., 2013	Iran
Air saturation deficit, Annual integral of root zone water deficit	33 New- Zealand tree species	GAM		Leathwick & Whitehead, 2001	New Zealand
MAT, ISO, TS, MTCM, TAR, MTDQ, MTCQ, PWQ, PCQ, pH Clay content concentration, Total organic carbon,	30 species of grasses and woody plants	MaxEnt	Temperature variables	Martinson e <i>t</i> al., 2011	North America
Land use data Water-holding capacity, Soil texture, Percentage of clay & sand, CEC Slope, Aspect, Topographic position Minimum winter temperature, Degree-days with a 5.5°C threshold, Summer precipitation [April–September]	30 tree species	GLM	Degree-days, minimum winter temperature and slope	Meier <i>et al.</i> , 2012	Europe
MTCM, MTWM, PDM, PWM Human population density Crop and pasture layers Soil type Vegetation cover	3 species	MaxEnt	Including static variable (soil) with climate improved model performance.	Stanton <i>et al.</i> , 2012	North America
MAT, MAP Solar radiation Soil clay content, Soil pH	584 native & not wet plant species	Regression, GAM, and MaxEnt		Summers et al., 2012	Australia
Climate change and soil drainage	One shrub species	CLIMAX	Climate change and soil drainage	Taylor & Kumar, 2013	Australia
MAT, MDR, TS, TAR, MAP, PDM, PS, CEC, C:N ratio class topsoil, Organic carbon pool topsoil, Effective soil depth, Soil drainage class, Nitrogen % top soil, pH top soil, Soil production index, Textural class subsoil	2319 woody species	MaxEnt		Zhou <i>et al.,</i> 2012	China

Methods

Species data

As discussed previously, Australia's National Vegetation Information System (NVIS, http://www.environment.gov.au/erin/nvis, ESCAVI, 2003) has classified vegetation across the continent into 23 major groups, of which six are shrublands: Acacia shrubland; low closed forests and tall closed shrublands; chenopod or samphire shrubland and forblands; mallee shrublands; heathlands; other shrublands. The most dominant endemic shrubs within each of these shrublands were identified from NVIS descriptions (Table 3.2). For the resulting 29 species, I obtained occurrence records from the Atlas of Living Australia (ALA, see http://www.ala.org.au/). I removed records that did not contain coordinates (an average of 2% of records), were collected before 1960, or that were identified by ALA as 'outlier records' given the climatic envelope of the species. This resulted in an average 3,523 (± 3,214 standard deviation) records per species.

Climate and soil data

I obtained data for 19 bioclimatic variables at a resolution of 5 km x 5 km (Table 3.3), developed for the Wallace Initiative (http://wallaceinitiative.org). These data were derived from monthly precipitation and temperature values (covering the time period 1976 - 2005) obtained from the Australia Water Availability Project (AWAP, Raupach *et al.*, 2009, Raupach *et al.*, 2012; http://www.bom.gov.au/jsp/awap/). They were converted to the bioclimatic variables using the "climates" package (VanDerWal *et al.*, 2011) in R (http://www.r-project.org/).

 Table 3.2 Dominant Australian shrub species included in this study.

Acacia	Chenopods	Heathlands	Mallee	Tall closed	Other
Acacia aneura	Atriplex angulata	Epacris impressa	Eucalyptus diversifolia	Allocasuarina campestris	Atalaya hemiglauca
A. sclerosperma	A. eardleyae		E. dumosa	Leptospermum continental	Eremophila freelingii
A. tetragonophylla	A. holocarpa		E. gracilis	L. glaucescens	Ozothamnus turbinatus
A. victoriae	A. nummularia		E. incrassata	L. laevigatum	
	A. vesicaria		E. oleosa	L. lanigerum	
	Maireana aphylla		E. socialis	L. scoparium	
				Melaleuca ericifolia	
				M. squamea	
				M. squarrosa	

Table 3.3 19 bioclimatic variables assessed for inclusion in models of shrub distributions.

Abbreviation	Climate Variable
MAT	Annual Mean Temperature
MDR	Mean Diurnal Range (Mean of monthly (max temp - min temp))
ISO	Isothermality (MDR/MAT) (* 100)
TS	Temperature Seasonality (standard deviation *100)
MTWA	Maximum Temperature of Warmest Month
МТСО	Minimum Temperature of Coldest Month
TAR	Temperature Annual Range (MTWA-MTCO)
MTWetQ	Mean Temperature of Wettest Quarter
MTDryQ	Mean Temperature of Driest Quarter
MTWQ	Mean Temperature of Warmest Quarter
MTCQ	Mean Temperature of Coldest Quarter
MAP	Mean Annual Precipitation
PWM	Precipitation of Wettest Month
PDM	Precipitation of Driest Month
PS	Precipitation Seasonality (Coefficient of Variation)
PWetQ	Precipitation of Wettest Quarter
PDryQ	Precipitation of Driest Quarter
PWQ	Precipitation of Warmest Quarter
PCQ	Precipitation of Coldest Quarter

Soil data

I identified 10 soil variables that reflect physical and chemical properties that influence soil functionality (Sauer *et al.*, 2006; Fisher *et al.*, 2011; Meier *et al.*, 2012), and for which I could obtain data. Four variables were downloaded from the Australian Soil Resource Information System (ASRIS, 2011) at a resolution of ~ 1 km. These were clay content percentage [Clay]; bulk density [BD] which reflects soil porosity; pH CaCl₂ [pH] which reflects soil salinity; and soil water capacity [PWAC]. The first three relate to soil characteristics from a depth of 0 – 30 cm while the fourth is from 0 – 100 cm.

Six additional variables were obtained from the Global Soil Dataset for Earth System Modelling (GSD; <u>http://globalchange.bnu.edu.cn/research/soilw</u>), at a resolution of ~ 1 km: organic carbon [OC]; total nitrogen [TN]; the amount of phosphorus using the Bray1 method [P]; electrical conductivity [EC]; cation exchange capacity [CEC] and base saturation [BS]. The GSD provides data for each variable at eight depths through the soil profile (4.5, 9.1, 16.6, 28.9, 49.3, 82.9, 138.3, 229.6 cm). For consistency with ASRIS data, I calculated the average of the first four depths (i.e. to ~ 30 cm), as most nutrients are concentrated in topsoil to a depth of ~ 20 cm (Tyler, 1996; Jobbágy & Jackson, 2001). Using ArcGIS (ESRI Inc., 2010) I extracted soil data from GSD to match the spatial extent of the ASRIS data. All soil data were then aggregated to a resolution of ~ 5 km, by calculating the mean of the underlying grid cells, thereby matching the resolution of the climate data.

Selection of predictor variables

The incorporation of physiologically-related environmental variables should lead to more robust model performance (Williams *et al.,* 2012). Hence, I initially considered

19 climate and 10 soil variables known to influence the distribution of shrubs, for inclusion in the species distribution model, MaxEnt (version 3.3.3k; Phillips *et al.*, 2004, 2006). The use of a large number of variables can reduce MaxEnt performance and cause over-fitting of the model prediction (Elith *et al.*, 2010; Williams *et al.*, 2012; Zhou *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, I assessed correlations among the variables and excluded those with a Pearson's correlation coefficient > 0.85. This reduced the number of climate variables to a set of five: MAT, MTWA, MAP, PWQ, and PCQ, which reflect annual and seasonal temperature and precipitation variables.

Only two soil variables had a correlation coefficient > 0.85 (BS and EC). Hence, to further reduce the set of predictors, I ran MaxEnt (version 3.3.3k; Phillips *et al.*, 2004, 2006) for all 29 shrub species using nine soil variables (i.e. excluding BS), to investigate the relative contribution of each variable to the models. Model settings were similar to the final settings described in the following section. Four variables that frequently contributed < 5% to the models were identified and excluded from the final models. The remaining variables used in the models were: pH, Clay, BD, EC, and OC. Combined, these reflect physical and chemical soil characteristics.

Generating MaxEnt models of shrub species' distributions

Using the approach described below, three sets of models were calibrated for each species. Models referred to as V_{C+S} were calibrated with both climate and soil variables; those referred to as V_C were calibrated with only climate variables while V_S models used only soil variables.

MaxEnt is a presence only modelling approach that produces a continuous probability field that can be interpreted as a relative index of environmental suitability.

Higher values represent greater suitability of a region for the target species (Phillips *et al.*, 2004, 2006).

In place of absence data, MaxEnt contrasts characteristics of the species' occurrences to other sample locations called background points. By default, the program selects 10,000 background locations randomly from the extent of the environmental layers. Resulting models, however, can be influenced by the number of background points (VanDerWal *et al.*, 2009) and the extent of their climate space, relative to occurrence records (Elith *et al.*, 2010; Merow *et al.*, 2013). Hence, selection of background points can alter the gradient between observed and potential climatically suitable habitat (Chefaoui & Lobo, 2008). Because this study aimed to identify environmental conditions that defined the distribution of species, I selected background points from the occurrence records of all 29 species. This "targeted background" approach aims to balance biases between the focal species and the background records that MaxEnt requires to create the models (Warren *et al.*, 2008; Merow *et al.*, 2013).

Studies using MaxEnt frequently accept default values recommended by Philips *et al.*, (2004, 2006). However, selection of model settings can cause substantial variation in the output (Syfert *et al.*, 2013), and so should be selected to suit the specific research questions (Merow *et al.*, 2013). Therefore I initially explored how different mathematical transformations of predictor variables ("features") influenced model predictions (described in Appendix 3.2). I concluded that superior models were obtained when linear, quadratic, product and threshold features were used. The results described throughout this chapter are based on models developed with these features.

The random selection of occurrence records for model training versus testing can influence the resulting prediction. To reduce this bias I used the 'cross-validation' option within MaxEnt to generated five runs each species, using a different selection of 20% of occurrence records to test each run.

Model performance

I used two approaches to assess model performance. The area under the receiveroperator curve (AUC) is the probability that randomly chosen presence locations are ranked higher than randomly chosen background points (Merow et al., 2013). High AUC scores indicate that the model can distinguish between presence and background points, and model performance is generally considered good when the AUC score is > 0.75 (Pearce & Ferrier, 2000; Elith et al., 2006). I assessed the maximum AUC_{Test} value, which is based on the model with the highest AUC value for test data that is excluded from model calibration: this approach generally does not result in over-fitting problems that can occur when using the AUC of training data to select models (Warren & Seiferi, 2011). I also calculated the sample-size corrected Akaike Information Criteria (AIC_c) (Akaike 1974; Burnham & Anderson, 2002) using ENMTools software (version 1.4.2) (Warren & Seifert, 2011). This approach accounts for model complexity: some features within MaxEnt can produce numerous suitability functions and these models are penalised more severely by AIC_c (Warren & Seifert, 2011). Currently, there is no agreed approach for evaluating model performance, hence different methods should be utilised. Although AUC is the most common measure of the performance of MaxEnt (Merow et al. 2013), AIC is suggested to be used in models that apply the cross-validation sampling process (Warren & Seifert, 2011).

I compared the predictive power (AUC and AIC_c) of the three sets of models (V_{C+S} , V_C , V_S) using one-way ANOVAs, and applied a post-hoc analysis using Fisher's least significant difference (LSD) test where group variances are assumed equal. MaxEnt suitability scores were converted to presence/absence using the maximum training sensitivity plus specificity threshold (as recommended by Liu *et al.*, 2013). I then calculated pair-wise differences in the area of suitable habitat predicted by the three sets of MaxEnt models using the ArcGIS extension SDMtoolbox (Brown, 2014). Also, I calculated species richness, i.e. sum of unique species per grid cell using those binary maps.

Results

Which set of variables results in higher predictive power of MaxEnt models? Whilst all models had AUC scores > 0.75, a one-way ANOVA indicated there were significant differences between the three sets of models ($F_{(2,86)} = 3.936$, P = 0.023). Post-hoc analyses found V_S models (M = 0.89, SD = 0.047) to be significantly different to the others, while there was no significant difference between V_C (M = 0.91, SD = 0.046) and V_{C+S} models (M = 0.92, SD = 0.040) (Table 3.4). In contrast, there were no significant differences in AIC_c values between the three sets of models ($F_{(2,86)} = 0.030$, P = 0.971) (Table 3.4).

Table 3.4 Mean AUC_{Test} (SD) and AICc (SD) scores of MaxEnt models calibrated with different sets of environmental variables. Scores were assessed with a one-way ANOVA and Fisher's post hoc LSD test, for which P values are reported.

Environmental variable set	AUC	Р	AICc	Р	
Climate	0.91 (0.046)		69,006 (74,281)	0.004	
vs Soil	0.89 (0.047)	0.083	68,535 (75,691)	0.981	
Climate	0.91 (0.046)		69,006 (74,281)		
----------------	--------------	-------	-----------------	-------	--
VS		0.311		0.824	
Climate & Soil	0.92 (0.040)		64,643 (73,898)		
Soil	0.89 (0.047)		68,535 (75,691)		
VS		0.007		0.843	
Climate & Soil	0.92 (0.040)		64,643 (73,898)		

Visual inspection of maps generated by MaxEnt also indicated that V_{C+S} and V_C models resulted in more realistic predictions of potential climatically suitable habitat than those calibrated with only soil variables (Figure 3.1). The size of suitable habitat predicted by V_{C+S} models ranged from 47,220 km² (*Leptospermum glaucescens*) to 3,767,910 km² (*Atalaya hemiglauca*). V_C models predicted habitats to range from 56,280 km² (*L. glaucescens*) to 3,995,850 km² (*A. hemiglauca*) (Table 3.6), hence, V_S predictions tended to cover a smaller spatial extent and have greater fragmentation of suitable habitat. Maps from V_{C+S} and V_C models were similar for most species. Exceptions were: *Acacia tetragonophylla, A. victoriae, Atriplex angulate* (Figure 3.1F and H), *A. eardleyae, Eremophila freelingii, Eucalyptus socialies,* and *Maireana aphylla*.



Figure 3.1 MaxEnt predictions of potential suitable habitat for *Acacia sclerosperma* (A-D) and *Atriplex angulata* (E-H) modelled with different sets of environmental conditions. Warmer colours (red) show areas predicted to have higher suitability. Bright blue represents unsuitable areas. (A, E) Indicates occurrence records (white dots show the presence locations used for training, while violet dots show test locations). Remaining maps show suitable habitat derived from models calibrated with (B, F) climate variables only, (C, G) soil variables only and (D, H) climate and soil variables.

Table 3.5 Comparison of potential size of suitable habitat predicted by MaxEnt when calibrated with different sets of predictor variables. First column represents predicted size based on models calibrated with only climate variables (V_c) while the remaining two columns show relative additional area (Expansion) or loss (Contraction) of the climate variables model (V_c) when predicted by models calibrated with climate and soil variables (V_{C+S}).

Species	Suitable habitat V _C (Km ²)	Expansion V _{C+S} (Km ²)	Contraction V _{C+S} (Km ²)
Acacia aneura	3,638,250	168,398	109,939
A. sclerosperma	970,350	523,417	110,722
A. tetragonophylla	2,954,730	266,219	64,803
A. victoriae	3,795,990	222,737	419,010
Allocasuarina campestris	406,680	56,383	240,990
Atalaya hemiglauca	3,995,850	142,026	170,683
Atriplex angulata	1,301,220	212,542	509,284
A. eardleyae	131,220	348,313	590,205
A. holocarpa	1,107,120	66,728	271,271
A. nummularia	2,116,380	48,204	525,041
A. vesicaria	1,919,400	150,686	510,968
Epacris impressa	338,670	8,751	8,360
Eremophila freelingii	1,529,610	158,595	327,083
Eucalyptus diversifolia	164,340	2,676	66,607
E. Dumosa	648,240	28,778	97,972
E. gracilis	684,360	35,724	111,383
E. incrassate	421,770	73,704	54,669
E. oleosa	529,380	163,226	41,408
E. socialis	1,220,940	710,459	331,293
Leptospermum continental	363,030	82,305	5,653
L. glaucescens	56,280	4,330	5,593
L. laevigatum	416,700	96,618	54,369
L. lanigerum	266,430	15,607	8,781
L. scoparium	94,020	25,260	601
Maireana aphylla	1,885,710	289,585	815,257
Melaleuca ericifolia	185,880	27,575	14,464
M. squamea	123,450	35,063	42,911
M. squarrosa	144930	15,757	4,481
Ozothamnus turbinatus	57,390	30,402	55,150

At a continental scale patterns of species richness differed depending on which set of variables were used for model calibration (Figure 3.2). Highest richness was achieved by V_S models, which predicted a total area of ~36,600 km² to contain 11 – 13 species (Table 3.5). However, this map also showed substantial spatial discontinuities (i.e. smaller contiguous areas of high richness). In contrast, V_{C+S} predicted only 3,750 km² to contain 11 – 13 species. Although broadly similar patterns were predicted by both V_C and V_{C+S} models, richness of shrub species was

higher based on VC models, particularly in central Western Australia (see region approximately 118 - 129° E, 25 – 28° S).



Figure 3.2 Richness maps of 29 shrub species based on models predicted by MaxEnt calibrated with (A) climate variables only, (B) soil variables only and (C) climate and soil variables. Warmer colours show areas with higher predicted richness.

Contribution of climate and soil variables to models of shrub distributions

For all 29 shrub species, climate variables contributed more to calibration of V_{C+S} models than soil variables (Table 3.6). In total, contribution of climate variables exceeded 80% for 21 species (maximum 97.9%, *L. scoparium*) and was < 60% for only one species (52.3%, *Maireana aphylla*). Of the individual climate variables, MTWA and MAP contributed the highest percentage to models for eight and seven species, respectively, while PCQ contributed the most for two species. Of the soil variables, clay contributed > 20% to models for three species (*A. angulata, A. nummularia, M. aphylla*) while pH did so for only one species (*Allocasuarina campestris*). Neither EC nor OC contributed > 10% to the models of any species.

Table 3.6 Percent contribution of the five climate variables and five soil variables used to calibrate MaxEnt models for 29 shrub species. Full names of variables are given in Table 3.3. For each species, the variable contributing the most to the model is in bold.

Species	MTWA	MAT	MAP	PWQ	PCQ	BD	Clay	EC	00	рН	
Acacia aneura	40.3	20	9.7	1.7	18.3	0.9	5.9	0.2	0.5	2.5	
A. sclerosperma	4.5	58.8	7.5	0.9	20.9	1.3	5	0.1	0.1	1	
A. tetragonophylla	37.4	19.4	16.8	4.1	4.1	2.1	4	2.5	0.8	8.8	
A. victoriae	46.6	2.2	0.8	13.9	2.7	15	1	9.6	1.6	6.6	
Allocasuarina campestris	9.8	14.1	11.4	18	11.7	3.6	8.2	0.4	0.6	22.2	
Atalaya hemiglauca	8.1	45.8	7	27.9	7.3	0.5	0.9	0.5	0.5	1.3	
Atriplex angulata	13.6	1.2	34.5	9.1	10.5	1.1	22.7	0.5	5.2	1.6	
A. eardleyae	26.6	2.3	10.3	3	26.8	2.8	19	1.9	2.5	4.8	
A. holocarpa	29.3	10.4	35.8	6.4	2.9	2.1	11.9	0.4	0.4	0.4	
A. nummularia	3.8	3.7	14.2	8.1	33.4	1	20.1	4.3	8.8	2.6	
A. vesicaria	2.7	2.1	47.2	14.4	17.2	1.3	7.5	4.1	0.9	2.5	
Epacris impressa	10.1	69.5	15.7	1.5	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.9	1.1	0.5	
Eremophila freelingii	17.4	0.6	15.2	15	16.4	12.5	0.9	7.6	0.3	14.1	
Eucalyptus diversifolia	22.6	1.2	0.9	44.9	25.7	0.4	2.3	0.4	0.4	1.2	
E. Dumosa	8	32.4	35.6	1.7	8.8	2.5	2.8	2.8	3	2.5	
E. gracilis	17.2	14.9	20.2	30.3	1.6	5.8	2.4	1.6	4.8	1.2	
E. incrassate	4.6	23.1	13.4	33.4	7.9	0.7	6.4	6.3	0.4	3.7	
E. oleosa	12.5	20	7.1	38.1	2.9	1.6	4.9	1.7	9.1	2.1	
E. socialis	20.3	16.5	46.2	2.6	1.2	1.7	5.7	3.5	0.9	1.6	
Leptospermum continental	33.4	5.3	35.3	0.6	18.1	6.4	0	0.4	0.1	0.3	
L. glaucescens	72.2	4.1	5.8	2.5	4.9	2	4.7	1.4	1.2	1.2	
L. laevigatum	3.9	29	26.9	2.2	25.9	0.5	5.3	2.5	3.6	0.2	
L. lanigerum	22.3	58.8	9.7	0.4	0.6	2.8	1.1	1	1.5	1.8	
L. scoparium	52.4	40.4	0.6	3.1	1.4	0.9	0.1	0.4	0.3	0.5	
Maireana aphylla	25.1	3.9	10.1	7.7	5.5	0.1	39.3	0.6	1.1	6.5	
Melaleuca ericifolia	20.3	14.1	25.5	27.9	7.1	0.3	0.5	0	1.2	3	
M. squamea	28.4	2	42.8	2.3	16.1	2.5	1.5	0.6	1.4	2.4	
M. squarrosa	24.5	9	33.2	4.9	24.5	0.5	0.4	0	1.8	1.2	
Ozothamnus turbinatus	27.7	16.2	0.8	0.4	34.3	4.9	3.9	7.8	2.4	1.6	

For V_C models MTWA and MAP were the most important variables for nine and seven species respectively, while PCQ contributed the most to models for four species (Appendix 3.1 Table A3.1.1). When calibrated with soil variables only (V_S), Clay and pH were the most important for six and five species, respectively, while OC contributed > 70% to the model for *Epacris impressa*. BD did not contribute substantially to any model (Appendix 3.1 Table A3.1.2).

Discussion

Species distribution models are frequently calibrated with only climate variables. But for plant species, does the addition of soil properties as predictors improve model performance? For 29 Australian shrub species, I found that a) *on average* models calibrated with both climate and soil variables (V_{C+S} models) did not perform significantly better than those calibrated solely with climate variables (V_C) (Table 3.4); b) models calibrated with only soil variables (V_S) had significantly lower AUC scores and frequently resulted in unrealistic prediction (which unsurprising given the coarse spatial resolution of this study; c) for 27 species, a precipitation or temperature variable was the most important contributor to V_{C+S} models (Table 3.6); and d) for some species the inclusion of soil properties along with climate variables resulted in predictions of current suitable habitat that more closely approximately the realized distribution, compared to models calibrated with climate variables only. As a consequence, at a regional scale species richness patterns were similar regardless of whether they were derived from V_{C+S} or V_C models, but at finer spatial scales these patterns may diverge substantially (Figure 3.2).

While species richness is a convenient way to describe or compare the biodiversity of different areas, there are concerns that estimates of species richness

using combined or so-called stacked-SDMs may be over-estimated (Guisan & Rahbek, 2011; Hortal et al., 2012). It has been suggested that the bias may be corrected by linking stacked SDMs to macroecological models: however, early comparisons indicate that this approach has not yielded much improvement in reducing overestimates of richness (Calabrese, *et al.* 2014). The issue of how best to estimate richness from stacked SDMs will undoubtedly be a key area of research over the next few years.

Climate and soil as predictors of species distributions

To date, few studies have explicitly assessed whether the inclusion of soil variables increases predictive power of SDMs, although several studies have included these variables in model calibration (see Table 3.1). By themselves the soil variables included in this study did not result in biologically realistic maps of the realised distribution of the shrub species, with predictions frequently being fragmented or having abrupt boundaries (Figure 3.2C, G).

 V_{C+S} models suggested that the distributions of *Acacia* and *Leptospermum* species are strongly limited by temperature, while moisture variables are key determinants for others, such as the saltbushes (*Atriplex* spp.) which inhabit arid and semi-arid regions of Australia. This indicates that at the scale of this study climate plays a greater role in defining the distribution of these shrub species than soil characteristics. Similarly, Martinson *et al.*, (2011) used MaxEnt to model the distributions of 30 species at 10 km x 10 km spatial resolution, including shrubs, in arid areas of North America, using climate and soil variables. Temperature variables, mainly Annual Mean Temperature, contributed the most to models, with none of the three soil variables being the most important for any species. Soil variables, such as

CEC (cation exchange capacity) and texture, were also found to contribute little to models of the distributions of European trees (Meier *et al.*, 2012).

However, the V_C model over-predicted the realized distribution of some shrub species, whereas the V_{C+S} model provided a closer approximation (e.g. *Atriplex angulata* Figure 3.2F vs H). For these species, although climate variables contributed the most to the models, soil variables (mostly clay) were the second or third highest contributing variable. Indeed, heavy clay soils are known to be favoured by some *Atriplex* spp. such as *A. angulata*, *A. eardleyae* and *A. nummularia* (Cunningham *et al.*, 1992). Similarly, *Allocasuarina campestris* occurs in gravely laterite soil which contains high quantities of aluminium and iron compounds and is highly affected by pH (Osuolale *et al.*, 2012). For this species, pH was the highest contributing variable in the V_{C+S} model.

Caveats

The accuracy of species distribution models is influenced by a number of factors, including a) accuracy and availability of environmental data used to calibrate the model, b) biases in occurrence records and c) selection of model parameters (Beaumont *et al.*, 2008).

Environmental data frequently has to be manipulated in order to be useable in SDMs, and this often involves converting the data to a different resolution. Aggregation or interpolation to a coarser or finer resolution, respectively, can alter the accuracy of data. In order to match the spatial resolution of the climate data, both soil datasets used in this study, ASRIS (Australian) and GSD (global), were aggregated from 1 km to 5 km. In some areas there are obvious disparities in the values of soil variables along state borders, potentially a result of different state agencies using

different classification methods. These inconsistencies may have been magnified when I aggregated soil data to a coarser resolution, and are apparent in the distribution maps for some species. For example, the maps from V_S models for Acacia sclerosperma (Figure 3.1C) and Atriplex angulata shows clear patchiness or sharp boundaries at state borders, and even within states. Similarly, the species richness map calculated from V_S models (Figure 3.2B) shows abrupt changes along some state borders (e.g., see Queensland and NSW border). It is worth mentioning released recently Soil and Landscape Grid Australia dataset the of (http://www.clw.csiro.au/aclep/soilandlandscapegrid/ProductDetails-

<u>SoilAttributes.html</u>), which contains 14 gridded physical and chemical soil and landscape attributes at high resolution (~ 90 m) and with estimates of reliability. The dataset is promising as it provides accurate, comprehensive nation-wide soil and landscape data and will be a useful option to explore in future.

Similar interpolation and accuracy issues may also occur with climate data. For instance, although new high-resolution climate data (1 km) have recently become available (e.g. e-MAST data products; http://www.emast.org.au/), precipitationrelated variables may suffer accuracy problems when interpolating to areas with complex topography (ANUCLIM v 6.1 Hutchinson & Xu, 2010).

It is also likely that patterns in climate and soil do not vary at the same spatial scale. For example, different mallee species (*Eucalyptus*) in Western Australia broadly occupy the same hot, dry climatic conditions. Within these climate zones, soil varies at a finer scale, and as such, *Eucalyptus diversifolia* is restricted to the limestone coastal dunes and cliffs while *E. incrassata* occurs on sand plains such as in South Australia (Specht, 1966). Therefore, trade-offs will occur when selecting the

most appropriate spatial scale and environmental variables for studies utilising models (Guisan & Zimmermann, 2000).

An additional hindrance for some studies may be that predictions of a variable under alternative scenarios, such as climate change, may be required (e.g. see Chapter 4 where potential climate impacts are analysed). However, these may be difficult to obtain. For instance, while scenarios for the standard 19 bioclimatic variables included in WorldClim (Hijmans *et al.*, 2005) and similar products are readily available, they may not be for less-frequently used variables. Models developed in Chapter 2 used a number of moisture-related indices, such as the Cramer-Prentice α index of plant-available moisture and soil moisture at different depths. Future scenarios of these variables were not available, precluding their use in this chapter. As such, although I found little difference between V_{C+S} and V_C models, an alternate set of variables that included soil moisture may have led to different conclusions.

Accuracy of occurrence records and sampling biases associated with them may affect SDM performance (Hefley *et al.*, 2013). To reduce the likelihood of errors I applied filters to the ALA records to exclude outliers, while to reduce sampling bias duplicate records in grid cells were removed. However, I point out that sampling across arid and semi-arid zones of Australia has typically been poor and very clumped in space and time (Haque *et al.*, in review). Hence, although I selected dominant, easily-identified species for this study, it is not possible to determine whether their entire realized distribution has been sampled.

Conclusion

This chapter demonstrates that for some shrub species, the inclusion of soil properties may result in more realistic predictions of the distribution of current potential habitat. Problems occur, however, with the use of soil data, due to historic inconsistencies with the measurement of soil properties across different management regions (such as State boundaries). I also demonstrate how maps of species distributions can diverge substantially depending on whether models were calibrated with only climate variables or with climate and soil variables – even though AUC scores were very similar. Of interest, then, is just how far model predictions may continue to diverge when applied to scenarios of future climate. This problem will be explored in Chapter 4.

References

- Austin M.P. & Van Niel K.P. (2011) Impact of landscape predictors on climate change modelling of species distributions: a case study with *Eucalyptus fastigata* in southern New South Wales, Australia. *Journal of Biogeography*, 38, 9–19.
- Beaumont L.J., Hughes L., & Pitman A.J. (2008) Why is the choice of future climate scenarios for species distribution modelling important? *Ecology Letters*, 11, 1135–46.
- Brown J.L. (2014) SDMtoolbox: a python-based GIS toolkit for landscape genetic, biogeographic and species distribution model analyses. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 5, 694-700.
- Burgess T.L. (1995) Desert grassland, mixed shrub savanna, shrub steppe, or semidesert scrub? The dilemma of coexisting growth forms, in The Desert Grassland. University of Arizona Press, Tucson.
- Burke I.C., Lauenroth W.K., Vinton M.A., Hook P.B., Kelly R.H., Spstein H.E., Aguar M.R., Robles M.D., Aguilera M.O., Murphy K.L., & Gill R.A. (1998) Plant-Soil interactions in temperature grasslands. *Biogeochemistry*, 42, 121 143.
- Burnham K.P. & Anderson D.R. (2002) *Model selection and multimodel inference.* Colorado Cooperative Fish and Wildlife Research Unit, USA.
- Chatfield B.S., Van Niel K.P., Kendrick G. A., & Harvey E.S. (2010) Combining environmental gradients to explain and predict the structure of demersal fish distributions. *Journal of Biogeography*, 37, 593–605.
- Chefaoui R.M. & Lobo J.M. (2008) Assessing the effects of pseudo-absences on predictive distribution model performance. *Ecological Modelling*, 210, 478–486.
- Condit R., Engelbrecht B.M.J., Pino D., Pérez R., & Turner B.L. (2013) Species distributions in response to individual soil nutrients and seasonal drought across a community of tropical trees. *PNAS*, 110, 5064–5068.
- Cunningham, G.M., W.E. Mulham, P.L. Milthorpe & J.H. Leigh (1992). *Plants of Western New South Wales*. Melbourne: Inkata Press
- Elith J., Ferrier S., Guisan A., Graham C.H., Anderson R.P., Dudi M., Hijmans R.J., Huettmann F., Leathwick J.R., Lehmann A., Li J., Lohmann L.G., Loiselle B.A., Manion G., Moritz C., Nakamura M., Nakazawa Y., Overton J.M., Peterson A.T., Phillips S.J., Richardson K., Scachetti-pereira R., Schapire R.E., Williams S., Wisz M.S., & Zimmermann N.E. (2006) Novel methods improve prediction of species' distributions from occurrence data. *Echography*, 29, 129–151.
- Elith J., Kearney M., & Phillips S. (2010) The art of modelling range-shifting species. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 1, 330–342.

- Engelstaedter S. (2003) Controls of dust emissions by vegetation and topographic depressions: An evaluation using dust storm frequency data. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 30, 30–33.
- ESCAVI (2003) Executive steering sommittee for australian segetation Information (ESCAVI) (2003) Australian vegetation attribute manual: National vegetation Information system, Version 6.0. 152.

ESRI Inc. (2010) ArcGIS version 10.1. Redlands, California

- Fisher J.B., Whittaker R.J., & Malhi Y. (2011) ET come home: potential evapotranspiration in geographical ecology. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 20, 1–18.
- Fitzpatrick M.C., Gove A.D., Sanders N.J., & Dunn R.R. (2008) Climate change, plant migration, and range collapse in a global biodiversity hotspot: the Banksia (Proteaceae) of Western Australia. *Global Change Biology*, 14, 1337–1352.
- Franklin J. (1998) Predicting the distribution of shrub species in southern California from climate and terrain-derived variables. *Journal of Vegetation Science*, 9, 733–748.
- Groves R.H. (1994) *Australian Vegetation*. 2nd Edition. Cambridge University Press. UK.
- Guisan, A. & Rahbek, C. (2011) SESAM a new framework integrating

macroecological and species distribution models for predicting spatio-temporal patterns of species assemblages. *Journal of Biogeography*, 38, 1433–1444.

- Guisan A. & Zimmermann N.E. (2000) Predictive habitat distribution models in ecology. *Ecological Modelling*, 135, 147–186.
- Haque M., David N., Rachael G., & Beaumont L. (in review) A Legacy of Sampling: Exploring spatial patterns among occurrence records in Australia's Virtual Herbarium.
- Hefley T.J., Baasch D.M., Tyre A.J., & Blankenship E.E. (2013) Correction of location errors for presence-only species distribution models. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 5, 207–214.
- Hijmans R.J., Cameron S.E., Parra J.L., Jones P.G., & Jarvis A. (2005) Very high resolution interpolated climate surfaces for global land areas. *International Journal of Climatology*, 25, 1965–1978.
- Hortal, J., De Marco, P., Jr, Santos, A.M.C. & Diniz-Filho, J.A.F. (2012) Integrating biogeographical processes and local community assembly. *Journal of Biogeography*, 39, 627–628.

Hosseini S.Z., Kappas M., Zare Chahouki M. a., Gerold G., Erasmi S., & Rafiei Emam A. (2013) Modelling potential habitats for Artemisia sieberi and Artemisia aucheri in Poshtkouh area, central Iran using the maximum entropy model and geostatistics. *Ecological Informatics*, 18, 61–68.

Hutchinson M. & Xu T. (2010) ANUCLIM 6.1 user guide. 90.

- Jackson R.B. & Caldwell M.M. (1993) Geostatistical patterns of soil heterogeneity around individual perennial plants. *Journal of Ecology*, 81, 683.
- Jobbágy E.G. & Jackson R.B. (2001) The distribution of soil nutrients with depth : Global patterns and the imprint of plants. *Biogeochemistry*, 53, 51–77.
- Kienast F., Wildi O., & Brzeziecki B. (1998) Potential impacts of climate change on species richness in mountain forests—an ecological risk assessment. *Biological Conservation*, 83, 291–305.
- Leathwick J.R. & Whitehead D. (2001) Soil and atmospheric water deficits and the distribution of New Zealand's indigenous tree species. *Functional Ecology*, 15, 233–242.
- Lefroy E.C., Dann P.R., Wildin J.H., Wesley-Smith R.N., & McGowan A.A. (1992) Trees and shrubs as sources of fodder in Australia. *Agroforestry Systems*, 20, 117–139.
- Liu C., White M., & Newell G. (2013) Selecting thresholds for the prediction of species occurrence with presence-only data. *Journal of Biogeography*, 40, 778–789.
- Martinson E.J., Eddy Z.B., Commerford J.L., Blevins E., Rolfsmeier S.J., & McLauchlan K.K. (2011) Biogeographic distributions of selected North American grassland plant species. *Physical Geography*, 32, 583–602.
- Meier E.S., Lischke H., Schmatz D.R., & Zimmermann N.E. (2012) Climate, competition and connectivity affect future migration and ranges of European trees. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 21, 164–178.
- Meng T.-T., Ni J., & Harrison S.P. (2009) Plant morphometric traits and climate gradients in northern China: a meta-analysis using quadrat and flora data. *Annals of Botany*, 104, 1217–29.
- Merow C., Smith M.J., & Silander J. a. (2013) A practical guide to MaxEnt for modeling species' distributions: what it does, and why inputs and settings matter. *Ecography*, 36, 1058–1069.
- Monjardino M., Revell D., & Pannell D.J. (2010) The potential contribution of forage shrubs to economic returns and environmental management in Australian dryland agricultural systems. *Agricultural Systems*, 103, 187–197.

- Nix H.A. (1986) A biogeographic analysis of Australian elapid snakes. *Atlas of Elapid Snakes of Australia* pp. 4–15. Australian Government Publishing Service,
- Nulsen R. a, Bligh K.J., Baxter I.N., Solin E.J., & Imrie D.H. (1986) The fate of rainfall in a Mallee and Heath vegetated catchment in southern western Australia. *Australian Journal of Ecology*, 11, 361–371.
- Osuolale O.M., Falola O.D., & Ayoola M.A. (2012) Effect of pH on geotechnical properties of Laterite soil used in highway pavement construction. *Civil and Environmental Research*, 2, 23–29.
- Pedley L. (1979) A revision of Acacia Mill. in Queensland. Queensland herbarium, Brisbane.
- Phillips S.J., Anderson R.P., & Schapire R.E. (2006) Maximum entropy modeling of species geographic distributions. *Ecological Modelling*, 190, 231–259.
- Phillips S.J., Avenue P., & Park F. (2004) A Maximum Entropy Approach to Species Distribution Modeling. *Proceedings of the Twenty-First International Conference on Machine Learning*. 655–662.
- Prentice, I.C., Sykes, M.T., Cramer, W. (1993) A simulation model for the transient effects of climate change on forest landscapes. *Ecological Modelling*, 65, 51–70.
- Pressland A.J. (1973) Rainfall Partitioning by an arid woodland (Acacia aneura F. Muell.) in south-western Queensland. *Australian Journal of Botany*, 21, 235–245.
- Reynolds M.P. (1999) Residual Leaf Area as a measure of shrub Use. Oregon state university, Corvallis,
- Raupach M.R., Briggs P.R., Haverd V., King E.A., Paget M., & Trudinger C.M. (2009) Australian Water Availability Project (AWAP) CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research Component : Final Report for Phase 3. CAWCR Technical Report No. 013. 72.
- Raupach M.R., Briggs P.R., Haverd V., King E.A., Paget M., & Trudinger C.M. (2012) *Australian Water Availability Project*. CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research, Canberra, Australia. http://www.csiro.au/awap.
- Sauer T.J., Cambardella C. a., & Meek D.W. (2006) Spatial variation of soil properties relating to vegetation changes. *Plant and Soil*, 280, 1–5.
- Schlesinger W.H., Raikes J.A., Hartley A.E., Cross A.F., Mar N., & Cross A.N.D.A. (1996) On the spatial pattern of soil nutrients in desert ecosystems. *Ecology*, 77, 364–374.
- Smith S.D., Monson K.R., & Anderson E.J. (1997) Physiological ecology of north american desert plants. University of Nevada, Berlin, Heidelberg.

- Song W., Cui Y., Tang A.M., Ding W., & Tran T.D. (2013) Experimental study on water evaporation from sand using environmental chamber. *Canadian Geotechnical Journal*, 51, 115 128.
- Stanton J.C., Pearson R.G., Horning N., Ersts P., & Reşit Akçakaya H. (2012) Combining static and dynamic variables in species distribution models under climate change. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 3, 349–357.
- Summers D.M., Bryan B.A., Crossman N.D., & Meyer W.S. (2012) Species vulnerability to climate change: impacts on spatial conservation priorities and species representation. *Global Change Biology*, 18, 2335–2348.
- Syfert M.M., Smith M.J., & Coomes D. A. (2013) The effects of sampling bias and model complexity on the predictive performance of MaxEnt species distribution models. *PLoS ONE*, 8, 1-10.
- Taylor S. & Kumar L. (2013) Potential distribution of an invasive species under climate change scenarios using CLIMEX and soil drainage: a case study of *Lantana camara* L. in Queensland, Australia. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 114, 414–422.
- Tyler G. (1996) Cover distributions of vascular plants in relation to soil chemistry and soil depth in a granite rock ecosystem ecosystem. *Vegetatio*, 127, 215–223.
- VanDerWal, J., L. Beaumont, *et al.*, (2011). Package 'climates: Methods for working with weather & climate'. R package version 0.1-1.1, www.rforge.net/sclimates/
- VanDerWal J., Shoo L.P., Graham C., & Williams S.E. (2009) Selecting pseudoabsence data for presence-only distribution modeling: How far should you stray from what you know? *Ecological modelling*, 220, 589–594.
- Warren D.L. & Seiferi S.N. (2011) Ecological niche modeling in Maxent : the importance of model complexity and the performance of model selection criteria. *Ecological Applications*, 21, 335–342.
- Westman W.E. (1991) Measuring realized niche spaces : Climatic response of chaparral and coastal sage scrub. *Ecological society of America*, 72, 1678–1684.
- Williams K.J., Belbin L., Austin M.P., Stein J.L., & Ferrier S. (2012) Which environmental variables should I use in my biodiversity model? *International Journal of Geographical Information Science*, 26, 2009–2047.
- Wood B. & Auricht C. (2011) ASRIS / ACLEP user needs analysis. www.clw.csiro.au/aclep/documents/ASRIS_User_Analysis.pdf
- Xu Z., Ward S., Chen C., Blumfield T., Prasolova N., & Liu J. (2008) Soil carbon and nutrient pools, microbial properties and gross nitrogen transformations in adjacent natural forest and hoop pine plantations of subtropical Australia. *Forest Management and Plantation Productivity*, 8, 99–105.

- Yashiro Y., Shizu Y., Hirota M., Shimono a., & Ohtsuka T. (2010) The role of shrub (Potentilla fruticosa) on ecosystem CO2 fluxes in an alpine shrub meadow. *Journal of Plant Ecology*, 3, 89–97.
- Zeng X., Zeng X., & Barlage M. (2008) Growing temperate shrubs over arid and semiarid regions in the Community Land Model–Dynamic Global Vegetation Model. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 22, 1–14.
- Zhou Y., Pei Z., Su J., Zhang J., Zheng Y., Ni J., Xiao C., & Wang R. (2012) Comparing soil organic carbon dynamics in perennial grasses and shrubs in a saline-alkaline arid region, northwestern China. *PloS One*, 7, e42927.
- Zinke J. (1962) The pattern of influence of individual forest trees on soil properties. *Ecology*, 43, 130–133.

Appendix 3.1

Table A3.1.1 Percent contribution of the five soil properties predictor variables used in developing MaxEnt models of the distributions of 29 shrub species. Variables are: Maximum Temperature of Warmest Month (MTWA); Mean Annual Temperature (MAT); Mean annual Precipitation (MAP); Precipitation of Warmest Quarter (PWQ); and Precipitation of Coldest Quarter (PCQ).

Species name	MTWA	MAT	MAP	PWQ	PDQ
Acacia aneura	43.5	22.8	10.6	3	20.2
A. sclerosperma	4.8	61.6	8.9	1.3	23.3
A. tetragonophylla	45.1	20.4	22	6	6.5
A. victoriae	65.8	3.1	1.8	21.9	7.4
Allocasuarina campestris	24	12.5	18.1	22.7	22.7
Atalaya hemiglauca	9.1	46.5	8.5	27.7	8.2
Atriplex angulata	24.9	2	41.2	19.2	12.7
A. eardleyae	36.3	3.8	13.4	7.1	39.4
A. holocarpa	35.8	11.4	39.9	8.9	4
A. nummularia	7.9	4.5	24.1	16	47.4
A. vesicaria	3.8	4.3	54.6	17.7	19.6
Epacris impressa	10.5	70.8	16.4	2	0.3
Eremophila freelingii	24.1	5.9	22.5	18.6	29
Eucalyptus diversifolia	23.5	1.3	1.1	47.3	26.8
E. dumosa	9.2	34.8	40.3	6.1	9.6
E. gracilis	22	14.5	26	35.4	2
E. incrassate	7.1	26.8	17	39.2	9.9
E. oleosa	17.2	25.5	11.3	43.2	2.8
E. socialis	22.4	18.8	51.6	5.4	1.8
Leptospermum continental	36.6	7.4	35.5	1.4	19.2
L. glaucescens	74.5	7.1	7.5	2.9	7.9
L. laevigatum	5.7	32.4	29.2	3.2	29.6
L. lanigerum	21.1	65.6	11.1	0.6	1.5
L. scoparium	53.3	41.2	0.6	3.3	1.6
Maireana aphylla	37.9	6.8	23.3	19.3	12.6
Melaleuca ericifolia	20.2	15.1	27.8	30.2	6.7
M. squamea	31.9	1.5	44.8	3.1	18.7
M. squarrosa	24.7	9.4	35.2	5.5	25.2
Ozothamnus turbinatus	33.7	18	2.1	0.4	45.9

Table A3.1.2 Percent contribution of the five soil predictor variables used developing MaxEnt models of the distributions of 29 shrub species. Variables are: Bulk density (BD); Clay content percentage (Clay); Cation exchange capacity (CEC); Organic carbon (OC); pH CaCl₂ (pH); and Electrical conductivity (EC).

Species name	BD	CLAY	ECE	00	PH
Acacia aneura	14.3	4.7	5.1	45.1	30.7
A. sclerosperma	23.1	17.5	7.8	31.0	20.6
A. tetragonophylla	23.4	2.7	11.4	36.2	26.3
A. victoriae	25.8	10.8	28.9	26.0	8.6
Allocasuarina campestris	27.9	15.0	6.5	14.4	36.1
Atalaya hemiglauca	8.2	26.5	24.2	26.9	14.4
Atriplex angulata	6.0	45.9	8.2	24.6	15.4
A. eardleyae	12.6	32.8	2.2	27.8	24.5
A. holocarpa	7.5	34.3	3.3	26.7	28.2
A. nummularia	3.2	34.0	8.4	33.6	20.7
A. vesicaria	14.3	17.5	21.4	3.1	43.8
Epacris impressa	1.0	0.6	14.4	77.5	6.5
Eremophila freelingii	22.9	11.0	30.0	2.7	33.4
Eucalyptus diversifolia	5.0	29.7	21.1	18.5	25.6
E. Dumosa	14.6	12.8	16.7	16.1	39.8
E. gracilis	13.1	13.1	19.3	17.4	37.1
E. incrassate	10.6	22.6	34.9	11.5	20.4
E. oleosa	4.3	20.3	15.5	25.9	34.0
E. socialis	16.5	13.2	17.2	9.1	44.0
Leptospermum continental	23.0	1.1	18.9	31.4	25.7
L. glaucescens	39.2	10.0	1.5	29.4	19.8
L. laevigatum	3.5	22.7	29.2	22.7	22.0
L. lanigerum	18.8	1.2	6.7	70.9	2.5
L. scoparium	35.1	1.4	3.6	52.8	7.0
Maireana aphylla	2.6	53.5	4.7	13.3	25.9
Melaleuca ericifolia	11.7	6.9	21.0	53.0	7.4
M. squamea	16.5	5.3	2.7	40.6	34.9
M. squarrosa	12.0	3.7	8.0	57.8	18.5
Ozothamnus turbinatus	14.7	11.6	31.5	37.3	4.8

Appendix 3.2

Feature selection in MaxEnt

I initially explored how different mathematical transformations of predictor variables ("features") influenced the predictive power of MaxEnt predictions. These features are important in defining model complexity: selecting more features may result in complex non-linear response curves while fewer features may generate simpler response curves (Merow *et al.*, 2013). In this study, I compared models calibrated with four feature types (all but hinge, as hinge and threshold features are well correlated, Elith *et al.*, 2011) versus those calibrated with linear and quadratic features. These two sets of models are referred to as F_1 and F_2 , respectively. In total, for each shrub species I calibrated six models, i.e. three sets of predictor variables (V_{C+S} [climate and soil variables]; V_C [climate variables only]; V_S [soil variables only]) * two feature groups (F_1 : linear, quadratic, product and threshold; F_2 : linear and quadratic).

Whilst all models had AUC scores > 0.75, on average those generated using a combination of linear, quadratic, product and threshold features (F_1) resulted in significantly higher AUC scores than those generated with linear and quadratic features (F_2), regardless of the predictor variables used (P < 0.05; Table A3.3). However, while mean AIC_c values were generally lower for F_1 models compared to F_2 , this was not significant across the three sets of predictor variables (Table A3.4). **Table A3.2.1** Average AUC_{Test} scores for two sets of MaxEnt models generated for 29 shrub species (standard deviations in brackets), and results of one-way ANOVA (F-stat and P value). F_1 , indicates linear, quadratic, product and threshold features used to calibrate models; F_2 , indicates linear and quadratic features used. df = 1,56.

Environmental variable set	Mean AUC F ₁	Mean AUC F ₂	F-stat	P-value
Climate	0.91 (0.046)	0.87 (0.069)	5.930	0.018
Soil	0.89 (0.047)	0.82 (0.063)	19.630	0.000
Climate & Soil	0.92 (0.040)	0.89 (0.054)	5.469	0.023

Table A3.2.2 Average AIC_C scores from two sets of MaxEnt models generated for 29 shrub species (standard deviations in brackets), and results of one-way ANOVA (F-stat and P value). F_1 , indicates linear, quadratic, product and threshold features used to calibrate models; F_2 , indicates linear and quadratic features used. df = 1,56.

Environmental variable set	Mean AIC _c F ₁	Mean AIC _c F ₂	F-stat	P-value
Climate	69,006 (74,281)	71,258 (75,511)	0.013	0.909
Soil	64,643 (73,898)	66,967 (75,400)	0.037	0.849
Climate & Soil	68,535 (75,691)	72,386 (77,615)	0.014	0.906

Chapter 4

Potential impacts of climate change on

the distributions of Australian shrubs

Chapter 4: Potential impacts of climate change on the

distributions of Australian shrubs

Introduction

Globally, mean annual temperature has risen 0.85 °C (0.65 to 1.06 °C) since 1880 (IPCC, 2013). Precipitation patterns have shifted, however while there is considerable evidence of increased precipitation across Northern Hemisphere midlatitude land masses, trends elsewhere are not well understood (IPCC, 2013).

Similar to global trends, mean annual temperature in Australia has increased, particularly over the period 1970 – 2010 (CSIRO & BOM, 2011). While annual precipitation has increased in the north-west of the continent (IPCC, 2013), the eastern and south-eastern regions have experienced prolonged drought (Tiver *et al.*, 2008; CSIRO & BoM, 2011), with rainfall also declining substantially in south-western Western Australia (SoE 2011).

Although there is international recognition that actions need to be undertaken to ensure that the magnitude of climate change does not exceed 2 °C (Meinshausen *et al.*, 2009), it is likely that global mean temperature will increase by 1.0 to 3.7 °C by the late 21^{st} century, relative to 1986 – 2005 (IPCC, 2013). By 2030, median warming across Australia is projected to be 0.7 - 1.2 °C (relative to 1980 – 1999), with greater warming occurring inland than along coastal regions (CSIRO & BoM, 2007). By 2050, best estimates suggest an increase of 1.2 - 2.2 °C, rising to 2.2 - 3.4 °C by 2070 (CSIRO & BoM, 2007). Projections of precipitation vary spatially and

seasonally, with considerable uncertainty in many regions. By 2030, estimates of annual changes range from -15% to +10% in northern regions and -10% to no change in the south. By 2070, estimates for central, eastern and northern areas range from -30% to +20%, while the southwest may be faced with changes ranging from -30% to +5% (CSIRO and BoM, 2007). The dry end of these scenarios would have severe impacts on all natural and human-managed systems (Reisinger et al., 2014). Multi-model comparisons indicate that under the most severe emission scenario, representative concentration pathway (RCP8.5) assumes that the concentration of greenhouse gas emissions (GHG) will significantly increase over time, resulting in a radiative forcing of 8.5 W m² by 2100 (Riahi et al., 2011) (RCP8.5) there is substantial agreement on the direction and magnitude of precipitation changes in several regions of Australia: substantial drying in the southwestern corner of Western Australia, slight drying along south eastern Queensland, and higher precipitation in north-eastern Western Australia and north-western Northern Territory (Reisinger et al., 2014). In contrast, projections are divergent in north-east Queensland, north-eastern New South Wales and much of northerncentral region of Australia (Reisinger et al., 2014).

As with taxa elsewhere, anthropogenic climate change has already had a discernible impact on Australia's terrestrial and marine fauna and flora (Cabrelli *et al.*, 2015). These responses include shifts in the distributions of species, changes to the timing of life cycle events, morphological and behavioural changes, as well as genetic adaptations (see reviews by Cabrelli *et al.*, 2015 and Beaumont *et al.*, 2015).

Distribution shifts have also been reported for Australian shrub species. For example, recent encroachment of *Leptospermum scoparium* in southern Australia is suggested to have occurred due to availability of soil moisture during wet periods,

which enable shrub seedlings to compete with grasses (Price & Morgan, 2008). In contrast, substantial mortality of *Eucalyptus* species across the semi-arid savanna of north and central Queensland has been reported because of drought (Fensham & Fairfax, 2003; Fensham *et al.*, 2005). Similarly, growth of the shrub species *Eremophila sturtii* and *Dodonaea viscosa* subsp. *angustissima* have been suppressed in semi-arid eastern Australia due to severe drought conditions (Norman *et al.*, 2014).

The goal of this chapter is to explore how climate change may impact the distributions of Australian shrub species modelled in Chapter 3. In doing so, I continue exploring how variation in the output of species distribution models (SDM) is driven by the choice of predictor variables. Although soil properties perform an important role in limiting the growth and distribution of shrub species, changes to these variables generally occur over geological time (Stanton et al., 2012). This contrasts to the rate at which climate is currently changing and is projected to change over coming decades. As discussed by Stanton et al. (2012) it is unclear whether static variables (i.e. soil properties) should be incorporated with dynamic variables (i.e. climate scenarios) in SDMs. This is because models calibrated with static and dynamic variables may fit current distributions well but may be ill-suited to projecting responses to future climate change because climate variables are given less weight in the model. In contrast, excluding static variables may result in models that are particularly sensitive to climate change. A useful comparison of these alternatives would be to test the ability of models to predict recent range shifts by calibrating them with data from the mid-20th century. Unfortunately, there are insufficient data to do so for Australian shrub species. Hence, I compare how the spatial extent of suitable habitat may diverge under future climate scenarios, when

SDMs are calibrated with both climate and soil variables (referred to as V_{C+S} models) versus models calibrated with only climate variables (V_C).

The objectives of this chapter therefore, were to assess:

- How may climate change alter the spatial distribution of suitable habitat for 29 Australian shrub species?
- 2. To what extent may projections of suitable habitat diverge when SDMs calibrated with climate and soil variables versus only climate variables are projected onto scenarios of future climate change?

Methods

Climate change scenarios

In Chapter 3 I developed models of the distributions of 29 Australian shrub species, based on five climate variables: Mean annual temperature [MAT]; Mean temperature of warmest month [MTWA]; Mean annual precipitation [MAP]; Precipitation of warmest quarter [WPQ], and Precipitation of coldest quarter [CPQ]. These variables were derived from data developed for the Australian Water Availability Project (AWAP; <u>http://www.bom.gov.au/jsp/awap/</u>, Raupach *et al.*, 2009; Raupach *et al.*, 2012), and were at a resolution of ~ 5 km.

For the current chapter, I downloaded two climate scenarios available from the Wallace initiative (http://climascope.wwfus.org). This initiative developed downscaled scenarios of future climate based on projections from 18 global climate models (GCM). For each GCM, anomalies were downscaled to 5 km via a cubic spline interpolation (VanDerWal *et al.*, 2011) and added to AWAP baseline data (1976 to 2005). The standard 19 bioclimatic variables (sensu Nix, 1986) were then calculated. From the 18 GCM projections included in climascope, I selected simulations from two models, under a single RCP (RCP8.5). Of the four RCPs for which climate simulations are readily available, RCP8.5 assumes the highest increase in GHG emissions, and is also the pathway that is closest to the trajectory currently being followed (Peters *et al.*, 2013).

I selected scenarios projected by MIROC 3.2 medres (<u>http:// www-pcmdi.llnl.gov/ipcc/model_documentation/MIROC3.2_hires.pdf</u>) and IPSL-CM4 (<u>http://www.ipcc-data.org/ar4/model-IPSL-CM4-change.html</u>), specifically because multi-model comparisons of skill-score (i.e. how well a model captures the observed probability density function for temperature and precipitation variables, e.g. Evans *et al.*, (2012) and Perkins *et al.*, (2008)) found these models to have high performance and independency. Note, however, that there is little agreement as to the best method of scoring GCM performance, and models may perform well for some variables, across some temporal scales, and less well for others (Beaumont *et al.*, 2008).

Although GCMs unanimously project temperature increases throughout this century, there is substantial uncertainty in the direction and magnitude of precipitation changes (IPCC, 2013). From a conservation or land management perspective it may be more informative to use scenarios that represent different, but plausible, futures. To summarise, for the decades centred on 2035 and 2075, IPSL projects MAT to increase by an average 2 °C and 5 °C, respectively, while MIROC projects a rise of 1 and 3 °C (Appendix 4, Figure 4.1). Averaged across the continent IPSL projects a decline in MAP by 50 mm and 250 mm by 2035 and 2075, respectively, whilst MIROC projects an increase of ~75 mm (2035) and 125 mm

(2075) (Figure 4.1). Hence, IPSL represents a hot, dry future in contrast to MIROCs warm, wet future. These scenarios will be referred to as hot/dry and warm/wet.

Static soil variables

I projected two sets of SDMs developed in Chapter 3 onto the climate scenarios, enabling me to examine the extent to which future suitable habitat may vary, depending on selection of predictor variables. These were models calibrated with the five climate variables only (V_C: Mean annual temperature [MAT]; Mean temperature of warmest month [MTWA]; Mean annual precipitation [MAP]; Precipitation of warmest quarter [WPQ], and Precipitation of coldest quarter [CPQ]) and those calibrated with the five climate variables in addition to five soil variables (V_{C+S}: Clay content percentage [Clay]; bulk density [BD] which reflects soil porosity; pH CaCl₂ [pH] which reflects soil salinity; Electrical conductivity [ECE]; and Organic carbon [OC]. Combined, the soil variables reflect physical and chemical soil characteristics to a depth of ~ 30 cm, and were at a resolution of 5 km (see Chapter 3 for a description of how these variables were developed). Unlike temperature and precipitation, the soil variables are static, remaining constant with time.

Figure 4.1 Box plots of baseline and future climate scenarios across Australia, for the five climate variables used to model species distributions (Mean annual temperature [MAT]; Mean temperature of warmest month [MTWA]; Mean annual precipitation [MAP]; Precipitation of warmest quarter [WPQ], and Precipitation of coldest quarter [CPQ]). Baseline climate was averaged over the period 1976 – 2005 (white box). Future climate scenarios were based on simulations from two global climate models downscaled to 5 km. IPSL (IPSL-CM4, green box) simulates a hot/dry future while MIROC (CCSR-MIROC medres, pink box) simulates a warm/wet future. Scenarios were for the 20-year period centred on 2035 (light colour) and 2075 (darker colour). Within each box, dashed lines represent the median while the boxes represent the interquartile range.



Generating scenarios of the future distribution of suitable habitat

Previously, I generated models of suitable habitat for 29 Australian shrub species using Maximum Entropy Species Distribution Modelling Software (MaxEnt version 3.3.3k; Phillips *et al.*, 2004, 2006) (Chapter 3). To summarise, these models (V_C and V_{C+S}) used four feature types (hinge excluded), with five runs of each model generated using a different selection of 20% of occurrence records. In the current chapter, I have projected both sets of models onto four scenarios of future climate (i.e. from two GCMs and for two time periods, 2035 and 2075).

MaxEnt projections were converted to binary maps representing suitable or unsuitable habitat for the species in question, using the ArcGIS (ESRI, 2010) extension, SDMtoolBox (Brown, 2014), and the R software v 2.2-1 (R Core Team 2013) with the 'raster' package (Hijmans, 2015). The threshold for conversion to binary data was based on the value that maximised training sensitivity plus specificity, as recommended by Liu *et al.* (2013). From the binary maps I calculated a) size (km²) of suitable habitat under each climate scenario (current and future) and area of contraction (loss of currently suitable habitat) and expansion (new areas projected as suitable in the future), b) species richness, i.e. sum of unique species per grid cell and c) differences between MaxEnt projections calibrated from V_{C+S} models vs V_C models, for each GCM and time period.

Results

How may climate change alter the distribution of suitable habitat for Australian shrub species?

For MaxEnt models calibrated with only climate variables (V_c) suitable habitat for 24 of 29 species was projected to decline in size under the warm/wet scenario for 2035

(Table 4.1). By 2075, contractions were projected for 22 species. Under the hot, dry scenario, suitable habitat for 25 and 26 species was projected to decline by 2035 and 2075, respectively. On average, smaller changes in the size of suitable habitat were projected for the warm/wet scenario (2035 -9 \pm 30%; 2075 -25 \pm 71%) compared with hot/dry (2035 -21 \pm 28%; 2075 -42 \pm 61% Table 4.1).

Suitable habitat for Chenopods (e.g. *Atriplex eardleyae, A. nummalaria*, Figure 4.2) and *Eucalyptus* species was projected to contract from northern regions and to a greater extent under the hot/dry scenario compared to the warm/wet future. In contrast, suitable habitat for *Acacia tetragonophylla* and *A. sclerosperma* increased and shifted eastward under the hot/dry scenario, while new regions in western Western Australia were projected to become suitable for *Maireana aphylla*.

The tall shrubs, *Melaleuca ericifolia, M. squarrosa* and *Leptospermum laevigatum*, were projected to have suitable habitat expand by 2075, and shift from eastern NSW to the southern reaches of Victoria under the warm/wet future. In the hot/dry scenario for 2075, these species were projected to be faced with declines in range size of between 49 - 74% relative to current sizes (Table 4.1). The heath species, *Epacris impressa*, was projected to lose all suitable habitat in Western Australia in a hot/dry future (2075). Similarly, both *Eucalyptus dumosa* and *E. gracilis* were projected to lose all suitable habitat in South Australia under both climate scenarios for 2075. Among the mallee shrubs (*Eucalyptus* species), almost all currently suitable habitat (96.9 – 99%) was projected to be unsuitable by the hot/dry scenario for 2075, meaning that suitable habitat in the future will not only be smaller but also in a different location than current. These values were slightly lower under warm/wet scenario (83.7 – 94.4%). Conversely, > 75% of currently suitable habitat was projected to remain suitable by 2075 for three species (*Acacia tetragonophylla*,

A. sclerosperma, Atalaya hemiglauca) under the hot/dry scenario, and five species under the warm/wet scenario (*A. sclerosperma*, *Leptospermum laevigatum*, *Atalaya hemiglauca*, *Allocasuarina campestris*, *Maleleuca squarrosa*).

Although species richness at a continental scale was projected to decline with time, patterns differed under the hot/dry versus warm/wet scenarios (Figure 4.3). Richness of species in a hot/dry future will be highest in central-southern parts of Australia, with richness along the eastern and western margins of the continent declining. Under the warm/wet scenario, richness was projected to remain highest in South Australia, but decline in Western Australia and New South Wales and Victoria. **Figure 4.2** Projections of potential current and future suitable habitat modelled using MaxEnt, for two climate scenarios representing a hot/dry future from (IPSL-CM4) and a warm/wet future (CCSR-MIROC32MED) for 2035 and 2075. Maps show suitable habitat for *Acacia aneura, Atriplex nummalaria* and *Eucalyptus incrassata*. Warmer colours show areas projected to have higher suitability. Models were calibrated using five climate variables only (V_c models).



Table 4.1 Comparison of potential size of suitable habitat projected by MaxEnt for 29 Australian shrub species. "Current climate" was based on models calibrated with climate data from 1976 – 2005. Remaining columns show size (km²) under future scenarios, percent of current habitat remaining suitable in the future (Overlap), percent of current habitat projected to be unsuitable in the future (Loss), percent of future habitat that is in new locations (Gain). The future scenarios represent a hot/dry future from (IPSL-CM4) and a warm/wet future (CCSR-MIROC32MED) for 2035 and 2075. Models were calibrated using five climate variables only (V_c models).

		Hot/dry sce	enario for 203	5		Hot/dry sc	enario for 2	075		Warm/wet scenario for 2035				Warm/wet scenario for 2075			
	Current	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain %	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain
Species name	climate (Km²)	(Km²)	%	%	%	(Km²)	%	%		(Km²)	%	%	%	(Km²)	%	%	%
Acacia aneura	3638250	3205470	74.7	25.3	15.2	2143740	37.3	62.7	36.6	3021480	74.7	25.3	10.0	2238270	50.8	49.2	17.5
A. sclerosperma	970350	1912710	90.3	9.7	54.2	2991210	87.2	12.8	71.7	1774170	89.3	10.7	51.2	3372840	97.7	2.3	71.9
A. tetragonophylla	2954730	3346410	91.8	8.2	19.0	3677250	91.8	8.2	26.3	2630430	77.0	23.0	13.5	2375100	62.0	38.0	22.9
A. victoriae	3795990	3473040	64.5	35.5	29.5	2911830	46.8	53.2	39.0	3727950	70.5	29.5	28.2	3430290	57.8	42.2	36.1
Allocasuarina campestris	406680	446610	66.6	33.4	39.3	291840	23.0	77.0	68.0	628590	86.0	14.0	44.3	711570	78.1	21.9	55.3
Atalaya hemiglauca	3995850	3694620	84.0	16.0	9.1	3434040	76.5	23.5	11.0	4309350	92.8	7.2	14.0	4767720	94.8	5.2	20.5
Atriplex angulata	1301220	1025190	53.6	46.4	32.0	502740	18.6	81.4	51.8	845160	47.6	52.4	26.7	478980	24.9	75.1	32.5
A. eardleyae	1107120	828630	53.5	46.5	28.6	365190	12.5	87.5	62.0	1014240	63.8	36.2	30.4	728010	38.1	61.9	42.0
A. holocarpa	2116380	1802640	64.8	35.2	23.9	1245900	34.4	65.6	41.6	1621590	65.0	35.0	15.1	1017060	34.8	65.2	27.5
A. nummularia	1919400	1383570	48.0	52.0	33.4	876030	28.1	71.9	38.3	1397550	50.0	50.0	31.3	789810	22.8	77.2	44.7
A. vesicaria	1721070	1278660	63.0	37.0	15.3	805260	31.2	68.8	33.2	964170	51.8	48.2	7.6	345510	17.2	82.8	14.4
Epacris impressa	338670	217920	60.2	39.8	6.4	96870	23.3	76.7	18.5	268800	76.8	23.2	3.2	126330	33.8	66.2	9.4
Eremophila freelingii	1529610	674670	34.1	65.9	22.7	99960	1.9	98.1	71.3	764280	39.2	60.8	21.5	154470	5.6	94.4	44.1
Eucalyptus diversifolia	164340	112380	47.3	52.7	30.9	64740	12.2	87.8	69.0	107580	53.8	46.2	17.9	48540	20.3	79.7	31.3
E. dumosa	648240	356550	37.8	62.2	31.2	120120	1.0	99.0	94.4	505380	60.0	40.0	23.1	96990	7.0	93.0	53.2
E. gracilis	684360	391680	42.4	57.6	25.8	135840	3.1	96.9	84.3	460950	55.8	44.2	17.2	82620	7.5	92.5	37.5
E. incrassata	421770	250860	43.6	56.4	26.7	91950	2.1	97.9	90.2	300750	61.3	38.7	14.1	79050	16.3	83.7	12.9
E. oleosa	529380	345930	43.3	56.7	33.8	135480	2.4	97.6	90.7	404010	58.4	41.6	23.4	147810	18.2	81.8	34.7
E. socialis	1220940	754050	26.9	73.1	56.4	223350	1.8	98.2	89.9	1157970	49.5	50.5	47.8	518130	11.2	88.8	73.6
Leptospermum continental	363030	219090	54.5	45.5	9.7	83580	11.3	88.7	51.0	333060	83.0	17.0	9.5	237060	50.0	50.0	23.5
L. glaucescens	56280	42390	70.0	30.0	7.1	24210	40.2	59.8	6.6	46680	76.1	23.9	8.3	29160	46.0	54.0	11.2
L. laevigatum	416700	336300	62.5	37.5	22.6	210870	31.5	68.5	37.8	636630	98.1	1.9	35.8	854220	96.1	3.9	53.1
L. lanigerum	266430	155550	56.4	43.6	3.5	70020	26.1	73.9	0.8	201930	74.7	25.3	1.5	97980	36.7	63.3	0.1
L. scoparium	94020	65850	65.7	34.3	6.2	39480	41.5	58.5	1.2	72720	71.9	28.1	7.1	42120	42.8	57.2	4.5
Maireana aphylla	1885710	2053560	68.1	31.9	37.5	3670320	64.8	35.2	66.7	1772490	56.7	43.3	39.7	2269860	33.7	66.3	72.0
Melaleuca ericifolia	185880	136170	41.9	58.1	42.8	47880	5.4	94.6	78.9	183750	72.8	27.2	26.4	194640	54.7	45.3	47.8
M. squamea	123450	77610	56.0	44.0	10.9	49890	37.4	62.6	7.5	108300	69.4	30.6	20.9	87630	46.7	53.3	34.2
M. squarrosa	144930	99570	59.0	41.0	14.1	66840	36.3	63.7	21.3	178410	86.8	13.2	29.5	172350	78.1	21.9	34.4
Ozothamnus turbinatus	57390	42720	49.3	50.7	33.8	37890	36.2	63.8	45.2	56520	65.7	34.3	33.3	50400	44.3	55.7	49.6



Figure 4.3 Biodiversity maps for 29 shrub species modelled using MaxEnt. Maps are richness map of species are modelled onto current climate (first map) and species differences between current and two scenarios (hot/dry [IPSL-CM4] and warm/wet [CCSR-MIROC32MED]) for 2035 and 2075. Models were calibrated using five climate variables only (V_c models).
How do projections of future distributions vary when soil properties are included in models?

Under the warm/wet scenario suitable habitat for 21 of the 29 species was projected to decline in size by 2035 (Table 4.2). Declines continued for all 21 species under this scenario for 2075. While suitable habitat for six species was projected to expand by 2035 under the hot/dry scenario, expansions continued to occur for only three by 2075. As with V_c models, on average smaller changes in the size of suitable habitat were projected for the warm/wet scenario (2035 -9 ± 26%; 2075 -23 ± 64%) compared to the hot/dry scenario (2035 -19 ± 29%; 2075 -37 ± 64%, Table 4.2).

For some species, projections of range changes simulated by V_{C+S} models differed in direction and magnitude from V_C models. As a result, twice as many species were projected to experience range expansions in the V_{C+S} models (8 species) compared to V_C models (4 species), for the warm/wet scenario. For instance, when soil properties were included in models, habitat suitable for *Acacia victoriae* was projected to increase under the warm/wet scenario (15.3% and 18.4% for 2035 and 2075, respectively, compared to the baseline period). In contrast, declines of 2% and 10% were projected by V_C models (2035, 2075). However, for *A. sclerosperma* similar range changes were simulated by both sets of models – as demonstrated in Chapter 3 soil variables had little importance in defining the distribution of this species (see Table 3.7). Clay, however, was identified as the most important variable for *Maireana aphylla*. V_{C+S} models compared to V_C models simulated substantially greater increases in the size of suitable habitat (55.5% and 20%, respectively) under future scenarios for 2075.

Table 4.2 Comparison of potential size of suitable habitat projected by MaxEnt for 29 Australian shrub species. "Current climate" was based on models calibrated with climate data from 1976 - 2005. Remaining columns show size (km²) under future scenarios, percent of current habitat remaining suitable in the future (Overlap), percent of current habitat projected to be unsuitable in the future (Loss), percent of future habitat that is in new locations (Gain). The future scenarios represent a hot/dry future from (IPSL-CM4) and a warm/wet future (CCSR-MIROC32MED) for 2035 and 2075. Models were calibrated using five climate variables and five soil variables (V_{C+S} models).

		Hot/dry scenario for 2035				Hot/dry scenario for 2075				Warm/wet scenario for 2035				Warm/wet scenario for 2075			
	Current	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain %	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain	Future	Overlap	Loss	Gain
Species name	climate (Km²)	(Km²)	%	%	%	(Km²)	%	%		(Km²)	%	%	%	(Km²)	%	%	%
Acacia aneura	3447660	2820720	69.9	30.1	14.6	1928430	35.6	64.4	36.4	2854050	74.1	25.9	10.5	2056950	48.9	51.1	18.1
A. sclerosperma	933450	1638930	97.4	2.6	44.5	2558790	97	3	64.6	1518180	95.9	4.1	41.1	2875590	97	3	68.5
A. tetragonophylla	2907990	3339630	95.1	4.9	17.2	3708000	95.3	4.7	25.3	2847990	85.8	14.2	12.4	2747910	74.9	25.1	20.8
A. victoriae	3050670	3404520	74.9	25.1	32.9	2928720	58.4	41.6	39.2	3517050	80.8	19.2	29.9	3613230	70.9	29.1	40.2
Allocasuarina campestris	367350	377190	76.1	23.9	25.8	287220	35.3	64.7	54.9	472590	92.8	7.2	27.9	491970	83.7	16.3	37.5
Atalaya hemiglauca	3767910	3704640	89.2	10.8	9.3	3629040	83.3	16.7	13.5	4109730	93.8	6.2	14	4487700	95.7	4.3	19.6
Atriplex angulata	807150	681810	63.8	36.2	24.4	556590	43.2	56.8	37.3	545670	55.5	44.5	17.9	357240	27.5	72.5	37.8
A. eardleyae	1047840	917550	64.8	35.2	26	511890	28.8	71.2	41	930600	65.5	34.5	26.3	752640	43.4	56.6	39.6
A. holocarpa	1613370	1669980	76.7	23.3	25.9	1461180	59.4	40.6	34.5	1313790	66.2	33.8	18.6	881640	35.5	64.5	35
A. nummularia	1194360	984480	56	44	32.1	623250	38.9	61.1	25.4	806160	51.5	48.5	23.6	442440	26.4	73.6	28.7
A. vesicaria	1287180	1104930	73.6	26.4	14.3	850860	46.6	53.4	29.5	947820	67.8	32.2	7.9	499110	35	65	9.6
Epacris impressa	311370	200160	59.2	40.8	7.9	87840	21.4	78.6	24.1	242430	75.6	24.4	2.9	115590	34.1	65.9	8.1
Eremophila freelingii	733350	391890	43.3	56.7	19	193860	19.1	80.9	27.7	446520	42	58	31	262680	19.2	80.8	46.4
Eucalyptus diversifolia	151830	97560	41.8	58.2	34.9	46830	6.6	93.4	78.7	94080	50.3	49.7	18.9	42210	19.5	80.5	29.9
E. dumosa	505500	281790	44	56	21.2	52410	1.8	98.2	82.9	379470	62.9	37.1	16.2	70890	11.1	88.9	20.7
E. gracilis	579600	291990	42.3	57.7	15.9	46980	1.5	98.5	80.9	382650	60.5	39.5	8.4	38070	5.8	94.2	11.9
E. incrassata	430650	259710	45.1	54.9	25.2	122220	6.2	93.8	78.1	283620	61.2	38.8	7.1	94080	19	81	13.1
E. oleosa	643590	376860	51.1	48.9	12.7	47340	2.6	97.4	64.4	458010	66.2	33.8	7	162270	22.4	77.6	11.1
E. socialis	1402680	701430	29	71	42	231180	4.6	95.4	72	1199730	56.3	43.7	34.2	629700	19	81	57.6
Leptospermum continental	371910	225840	56.3	43.7	7.3	85800	13.3	86.7	42.4	338100	84.1	15.9	7.5	249120	54.7	45.3	18.4
L. glaucescens	47220	35550	70.8	29.2	5.9	20520	39.7	60.3	8.6	39000	78.3	21.7	5.2	24030	46.8	53.2	8
L. laevigatum	391890	316320	63	37	22	194340	32	68	35.5	585810	96.4	3.6	35.5	793950	93.7	6.3	53.7
L. lanigerum	267300	151860	56.6	43.4	0.4	67470	25.2	74.8	0.4	209100	77.7	22.3	0.7	107880	40.3	59.7	0.1
L. scoparium	99480	71310	64.6	35.4	9.9	42360	41.5	58.5	2.6	79650	72.7	27.3	9.2	46080	42.2	57.8	9
Maireana aphylla	1458780	2119590	74.8	25.2	48.5	3875670	78.1	21.9	70.6	1501110	65.7	34.3	36.2	2267790	50	50	67.8
Melaleuca ericifolia	169530	128820	45.5	54.5	40.1	45150	5.3	94.7	80.3	192270	80.8	19.2	28.8	211470	62.6	37.4	49.9
M. squamea	92190	58290	55.8	44.2	11.7	45150	38.4	61.6	21.7	74130	71.3	28.7	11.3	53100	49.3	50.7	14.5
M. squarrosa	139170	97230	60.9	39.1	12.8	64650	36.6	63.4	21.2	170850	88.5	11.5	27.9	165150	77.6	22.4	34.6
Ozothamnus turbinatus	60600	41550	49.9	50.1	27.2	29430	31.8	68.2	34.6	59070	62.7	37.3	35.7	46470	39.2	60.8	48.9

Figure 4.4 Projections of potential current and future suitable habitat modelled using MaxEnt, for two climate scenarios representing a hot/dry future from (IPSL-CM4) and a warm/wet future (CCSR-MIROC32MED) for 2035 and 2075. Maps show suitable habitat for *Atriplex angulata* under historical climates (upper column) and *Maireana aphylla* (lower column) modelled with different sets of environmental conditions. Panels A, C are based on models calibrated with climate variables only (Vc), while panels B, D are based on models calibrated with climate and soil variables (Vc+s). Warmer colours show areas projected to have higher suitability. Bright blue represents unsuitable areas.



Current



Patterns of species richness are broadly similar under both climate scenarios for 2035, but diverge by 2075 (Figure 4.5). That is, under scenarios for 2035, V_{C+S} models project richness to be greatest in eastern South Australia and south-west Queensland/western New South Wales, although there an area of high richness in southern Western Australia (Figure 4.5). By 2075, areas with greatest richness under the warm/wet scenario are mostly in South Australia. Conversely, several small regions of high richness are projected under the hot/dry scenario: south-east Western Australia, east South Australia and central New South Wales.

Therefore to summarise, the primary difference between projections from V_C and V_{C+S} models for 2035, is that rather than having a broad band of high richness extending from Western Australia through to New South Wales (V_C models, Figure 4.3) V_{C+S} models project two geographically separated areas of high richness: one in Western Australia and one in South Australia/Queensland/New South Wales (Figure 4.5). For 2075, under the hot/dry scenario there are broad similarities to the richness patterns projected by V_C and V_{C+S} models, while under the warm/wet scenario patterns in Western Australia diverge.



Figure 4.5 Richness maps for 29 shrub species modelled using MaxEnt and projected onto current climate and two scenarios (hot/dry [ipsl-cm4] and warm/wet [ccsr-miroc32med]) for 2035 and 2075. Models were calibrated using five climate and five soil variables (V_{C+S} models).

Discussion

The impact of climate change on Australian shrub species

Over the course of this century, should climate change follow a trajectory of "hot/dry", regions of Australia with the highest richness of the shrub species in this study may contract to small areas in south-eastern Western Australia, eastern South Australia

and central New South Wales. However, neither the magnitude of temperature increases nor future precipitation patterns are certain, and should the future be one characterised as "warm/wet" than South Australia may harbour the largest area of habitat suitable for the greatest number of shrub species. Indeed, consistent with other studies (e.g. 100 Banksia species in south-west Western Australia (Fitzpatrick *et al.*, 2008); 584 plant species across southern Australia (Summers *et al.*, 2012)), the extent of suitable habitat for the majority of species was projected to decline, irrespective of climate scenario.

Averaged across the continent, the hot/dry scenario projected an increase in temperature and decrease in precipitation compared to historical climate (1976 -2005). More specifically, under this scenario annual and seasonal temperature was projected to rise substantially in central Australia and western regions of Western Australia. These areas are currently inhabited by shrub species for which temperature variables were identified by MaxEnt as the most important, for instance Acacia aneura. The hot/dry scenario also projected declines in annual precipitation in central Australia of ~129 - 370 mm, with summer and winter rainfall projected to be between ~ 42 and 111 mm by 2035, respectively, and drier still by 2075. This may result in the elimination of suitable habitat for species inhabiting these areas, although for some, such as Atriplex nummularia and Eucalyptus incrassate, new areas in the south-east may become more suitable. Hence, although these shrubs can survive in high temperature environments, they are unlikely to withstand higher temperatures and further declines in precipitation. In this case, these species are located at the margins of their distributions based on their physiological tolerance of climatic extremes.

In contrast, suitable habitat for shrubs under the warm/wet scenario fell into two categories: arid species with projected declines in habitat (e.g. *Atriplex angulata*

and *Eucalyptus oleosa)* versus temperate shrubs (such as *Epacris impressa*) whose distributions in eastern Australia may expand while habitat in the west may be eliminated.

Although averaged across the continent, precipitation was projected to increase under the warm/wet scenario, this may be insufficient to offset the impact of higher temperatures on shrub species. As temperature increases, water stress may occur causing injuries to plants (Liu *et al.*, 2005) via increased water loss from transpiration. This results in lower moisture availability which may suppress the distribution of shrubs (Huang *et al.*, 2011).

Selection of climate scenarios

The differences in suitable habitat under the two future climate scenarios emphasize the uncertainties associated with projections of future climate. The selection of climate scenarios for impacts assessments is an important consideration, yet there is little published guidance on which climate models to obtain simulations from (as discussed in Beaumont *et al.*, 2008; Harris *et al.*, 2014). Given that no single 'best' climate model exists, it is highly recommended to use simulations from multiple GCMs (Beaumont *et al.*, 2008), although this may not be realistic given computational limitations. Scenarios may be averaged to create an ensemble, and while this is useful for removing some biases and reducing reliance on a single scenario, the ensemble may not reflect a state that could actually occur. Consider the two scenarios I used in this Chapter: IPSL has simulated a future where, averaged across the country, precipitation declines. In contrast, MIROC has projected a future where average MAP increases. Averaging these two scenarios, one dry (0) and the other wet (1), would create an ensemble that is not indicative of either model (0.5). Therefore, while multiple climate scenarios should be used for impacts assessments,

from a management and adaptation perspective it may be more informative to report results of contrasting futures (e.g. wet/dry) rather than averaging these.

Incorporating soil properties as predictor variables

The addition of soil properties with climate predictor variables in MaxEnt models (V_{C+S}) resulted in greater fragmentation of suitable habitat than models calibrated with only climate variables (V_C models). This fragmentation could be a result of converting abiotic variables operating at different spatial scales (i.e. climate and soil) to the scale necessary for modelling. These results are consistent with Taylor & Kumar's (2013) assessment of climate change impacts on the distribution of *Lantana camera* in Queensland. The authors found a substantial reduction in the extent of suitable habitat for this shrub species, and greater patchiness but higher suitability, when soil drainage variables were included in SDM calibration.

Approaches for combining dynamic and static variables in SDM projections under future climate scenarios remains poorly investigated (Brook *et al.,* 2009). However, numerous authors have recommended the inclusion of soil variables in these models (e.g. Fitzpatrick *et al.*, 2008; Austin & Van Neil 2011; Martinson *et al.*, 2011; Meier *et al.*, 2012; Stanton *et al.*, 2012; Condit *et al.*, 2013; Hosseini *et al.*, 2013; Taylor & Kumar, 2013).

Other factors limiting the distribution of shrub species

Although I included several precipitation variables (annual precipitation, precipitation of the wettest quarter and precipitation of the coldest quarter), there are other measures of moisture availability that may play a role in limiting the distributions of shrubs. For instance, the number of days without rainfall, which is projected to increase (CSIRO & BoM, 2007). As projections of daily data from global climate

models become more assessable to ecologists, variables representing the number of days before a given threshold is reached, may be useful in assessing climate impacts.

Finally, there are other factors, such as grazing and fire regimes, that may play an important role in defining the distributions of species. Inclusion of these variables in the modelling approach, and separating the effect of climate and soil from these, may improve the reliability of results (Pearson *et al.*, 2004).

Conclusion

My results have provided a first approximation as to the impact of climate change on shrub species at a national level and this approach may be useful for land management plans and decision-making. In general, shrub species in arid and semiarid regions of Australia are likely to be negatively impacted by climate change, particularly should a hotter and drier future occur. In contrast, temperate shrubs may be able to withstand slightly warmer conditions. Ultimately, however, richness of shrub communities may decline as the century progresses with suitable habitat contracting towards the southern-central regions of the continent.

For some species combining soil properties with climate variables may result in more realistic simulations of climate impacts. The addition of soil properties provides a foundation for future studies investigating the role of abiotic factors on the distribution of plants.

References

- Austin A.T. (2011) Has water limited our imagination for aridland biogeochemistry? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, 26, 229–235.
- Beaumont L.J., Hartenthaler T., Chambers L.E., Keatley M.R. (in press) Shifting time: recent changes to the phenology of Australian species. *Climate Research*
- Beaumont L.J., Hughes L., & Pitman A.J. (2008) Why is the choice of future climate scenarios for species distribution modelling important? *Ecology Letters*, 11, 1135–46.
- Brook, B.W., Akcakaya, H.R., Keith, D.A., Mace, G.M., Pearson, R.G. & Araujo, M.B. (2009) Integrating bioclimate with population models to improve forecasts of species extinctions under climate change. *Biology Letters*, 5, 723–725
- Brown J.L. (2014) SDMtoolbox: a python-based GIS toolkit for landscape genetic, biogeographic and species distribution model analyses. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 5, 694-700.
- Cabrelli A., Beaumont L.J., Hughes L. (2015) The impacts of climate change on Australian and New Zealand Flora and Fauna. In: Stow A, Holwell G, Maclean N (eds) *Austral Ark: The State of Wildlife in Australia and New Zealand*. Cambridge University Press
- Condit R., Engelbrecht B.M.J., Pino D., Pérez R., & Turner B.L. (2013) Species distributions in response to individual soil nutrients and seasonal drought across a community of tropical trees. *PNAS*, 110, 5064–5068.
- CSIRO, BoM (2007) *Climate change in Australia*. CSIRO and Bureau of Meteorology, Melbourne
- CSIRO & BoM (2011) Climate Change Science Information Paper: Australian rainfall past, present and future. Canberra, 18pp.
- Evans J.P., Ji F. (2012) *Choosing GCMs*. NARCliM Technical Note 1. NARCliM Consortium, Sydney, Australia.
- Fensham R.J. & Fairfax R.J. (2003) A land management history for central Queensland, Australia as determined from land-holder questionnaire and aerial photography. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 68, 409–420.
- Fensham R.J., Fairfax R.J., & Archer S.R. (2005) Rainfall, land use and woody vegetation cover change in semi-arid Australian savanna. *Journal of Ecology*, 93, 596–606.
- Fitzpatrick M.C., Gove A.D., Sanders N.J., & Dunn R.R. (2008) Climate change, plant migration, and range collapse in a global biodiversity hotspot: the Banksia (Proteaceae) of Western Australia. *Global Change Biology*, 14, 1337–1352.

- Harris R.M.B., Grose M.R., Lee G., Bindoff N.L., Porfirio L.L., & Fox-Hughes P. (2014) Climate projections for ecologists. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change*, 5, 621–637.
- Hijmans R.J. (2015) Package 'raster'. R package version 2.3-33, http://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/raster/index.html
- Hosseini S.Z., Kappas M., Zare Chahouki M. A., Gerold G., Erasmi S., & Rafiei Emam A. (2013) Modelling potential habitats for *Artemisia sieberi* and *Artemisia aucheri* in Poshtkouh area, central Iran using the maximum entropy model and geostatistics. *Ecological Informatics*, 18, 61–68.
- Huang H., Wang G., & Chen N. (2011) Advanced studies on adaptation of desert shrubs to environmental stress. *Sciences in Cold and Arid Regions*, **3**, 455–462.
- IPCC (2013) Summary for Policymakers. In Physical Science Basis Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (eds) Stocker T.F., Qin D., Plattner G.-K., Tignor M., Allen S.K., Boschung J., Nauels A., Xia Y., Bex V., Midgley P.M., Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA
- Liu C., White M., & Newell G. (2013) Selecting thresholds for the prediction of species occurrence with presence-only data. *Journal of Biogeography*, 40, 778–789.
- Martinson E.J., Eddy Z.B., Commerford J.L., Blevins E., Rolfsmeier S.J., & McLauchlan K.K. (2011) Biogeographic distributions of selected North American grassland plant species. *Physical Geography*, 32, 583–602.
- Meier E.S., Lischke H., Schmatz D.R., & Zimmermann N.E. (2012) Climate, competition and connectivity affect future migration and ranges of European trees. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, 21, 164–178.
- Meinshausen M., Meinshausen N., Hare W., Raper S.C.B., Frieler K., Knutti R., Frame D.J., Allen M.R. (2009) Greenhouse-gas emission targets for limiting global warming to 2°C. Nature 438:1158-1162
- Nix H. (1986) A biogeographic analysis of Australian Elapid snakes. In: Longmore R (ed) Snakes: atlas of elapid snakes of Australia, Book 7. Bureau of Flora and Fauna, Canberra.
- Norman P.A., Denham R.A., & Calvert M.J.B. (2014) Life histories of two arid-zone shrubs change with differences in habitat, grazing and climate. *The Rangeland Journal*, 36, 249–257.
- Pearson R.G., Dawson T.P., & Liu C. (2004) Modelling species distribution in Britain: a hierarchical integration of climate and land cover. *Ecography*, 27, 285–298.
- Perkins S.E., Pitman A.J., Holbrook N.J., & McAneney J. (2007) Evaluation of the AR4 climate models' simulated daily maximum temperature, minimum temperature, and precipitation over Australia using probability density functions. *Journal of Climate*, 20, 4356–4376.

- Peters GP, Andrew RM, Boden T, Canadell JG, Ciais P, Le Quéré C, Marland G, Raupach MR, Wilson C (2013) The challenge to keep global warming below 2°C. *Nature Climate Change*, 3, 4-6.
- Phillips S.J., Anderson R.P., & Schapire R.E. (2006) Maximum entropy modeling of species geographic distributions. *Ecological Modelling*, 190, 231–259.
- Phillips S.J., Avenue P., & Park F. (2004) A Maximum Entropy Approach to Species Distribution Modeling. Proceedings of the Twenty-First International Conference on Machine Learning. 655–662.
- Price J.N. & Morgan J.W. (2008) Woody plant encroachment reduces species richness of herb-rich woodlands in southern Australia. *Austral Ecology*, 33, 278–289.
- R Core Team (2013) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria
- Raupach M.R., Briggs P.R., Haverd V., King E.A., Paget M., Trudinger C.M. (2009) Australian Water Availability Project (AWAP). CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research Component: Final Report for Phase 3. CAWCR Technical Report No. 013. 67 pp.
- Raupach M.R., Briggs P.R., Haverd V., King E.A., Paget M., Trudinger C.M. (2012) Australian Water Availability Project. CSIRO Marine and Atmospheric Research, Canberra, Australia, http://www.csiro.au/awap.
- Reisinger A., Kitching R.L., Chiew F., Hughes L., Newton P.C.D., Schuster S.S., Tait A., Whetton P. (2014) In: *Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part B: Regional Assessments. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.* In: Barros V.R., Field C.B., Dokken D.J., Mastrandrea M.D., Mach K.J., Bilir T.E., Chatterjee M., Ebi K.L., Estrada Y.O., Genova R.C., Girma B., Kissel E.S., Levy A.N., MacCracken S., Mastrandrea P.R., White L.L. (eds) Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability, Cambridge University PRess, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1371-1438.
- Riahi K., Rao S., Krey V., Cho C., Chirkov V., Fischer G., Kindermann G., Nakicenovic N., & Rafaj P. (2011) RCP 8.5 - A scenario of comparatively high greenhouse gas emissions. *Climatic Change*, 109, 33–57.
- Stanton J.C., Pearson R.G., Horning N., Ersts P., & Reşit Akçakaya H. (2012) Combining static and dynamic variables in species distribution models under climate change. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 3, 349–357.
- Summers D.M., Bryan B.A., Crossman N.D., & Meyer W.S. (2012) Species vulnerability to climate change: impacts on spatial conservation priorities and species representation. *Global Change Biology*, 18, 2335–2348.
- Taylor S. & Kumar L. (2013) Potential distribution of an invasive species under climate change scenarios using CLIMEX and soil drainage: a case study of

Lantana camara L. in Queensland, Australia. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 114, 414–422.

- Tiver F., Boland J., McArthur L., Rosenberg K., Watson I., Auld T., Denham A., Palisetty R., Stokes A., & Farroway L. (2008) *Projecting the effects of grazing* and drought on populations of shrubs and trees in the Australian rangelands. DKCRC Research Report 30. Desert Knowledge Cooperative Research Centre, Alice Springs.
- VanDerWal, J., L. Beaumont, *et al.*, (2011). Package 'climates: Methods for working with weather & climate'. R package version 0.1-1.1, www.rforge.net/sclimates/
- Zhang M.-G., Zhou Z.-K., Chen W.-Y., Slik J.W.F., Cannon C.H., & Raes N. (2012) Using species distribution modeling to improve conservation and land use planning of Yunnan, China. *Biological Conservation*, 153, 257–264.

Appendix 4

Figure 4.1 Simulations of mean annual temperature (MAT) and precipitation (MAP) based on two scenarios (MIROC: warm/wet [ccsr-miroc32med]; IPSL: hot/dry [ipsl-cm4]) for twenty year periods centred on 2035 and 2075.



Chapter 5 Conclusions

Chapter 5: Conclusions

The goal of this thesis was to evaluate the role of environmental conditions, in particular climate and soil, in controlling the distribution of Australian shrublands and shrub species. The thesis also aimed to explore variation in projections of species distributions that may occur due to inclusion of soil parameters in model calibration. To this end, I first identified how the climate envelope of shrublands differed from other major vegetation groups, i.e. forest, grassland and woodland (**Chapter 2**), and differences in the climate envelopes of six recognised classes of shrubland. While previous studies have focused on physiological adaptations of shrubs to climate (e.g. Reynolds *et al.*, 1999; Jiang & Li, 2008; Huang *et al.*, 2011) assessment of climate envelopes has received much less attention. This may in part be due to inconsistencies in the definition of 'shrubs', particularly as some species are able to grow as trees or shrubs depending on the environmental conditions (e.g. *Acacia aneura*). Thus, this chapter represents the first assessment of the role of climate and soil properties in defining the distribution of different classes of shrubland.

Chapter 2 highlighted the key role that soil moisture plays in distinguishing the climate envelope of shrublands from other vegetation types. Australian shrublands occur in regions with low moisture availability. Physiological mechanisms of shrubs, such as long root systems, enable them to utilise moisture stores in deep soil layers during hot, dry seasons (Cavanaugh *et al.*, 2011). Although grasses can tolerate high temperature, they depend mainly on moisture from shallower soil layers, which restricts their growth during dry periods. Shrubs can also utilize water efficiently during the growth season by maximizing their growth rate (Reynolds *et al.*, 1999). Therefore, seasonality of soil moisture along with variables such as annual soil

moisture and temperature in the warmest month are good predictors of distribution of shrublands.

I was also able to predict the distributions of five out of six shrubland classes, with varying accuracy. For three classes (Acacia shrubland; Chenopod shrublands, samphire shrublands and forblands; Mallee woodlands and shrublands) which mainly inhabit arid and semi-arid regions, distributions were predicted with a reasonable level accuracy, according to the Kappa statistic (> 53% correctly predicted), although for two other classes occurring in temperate regions (Low closed forests and tall closed shrublands; Other shrublands) models were less accurate (20% and 32%, respectively, correctly predicted). Predictions for heathlands, however, were very poor, potentially due to the mixing of different groups of vegetation within polygons of extant MVG and MVS of NVIS (DSEWPaC, 2012). Modelling the potential distribution of shrublands under current climates is an important step for understanding responses to climate and environmental change. While it would be highly useful to project these models onto scenarios of future climate, a primary limitation was that scenarios were not available for all moisture-related variables. Indeed, the availability of environmental data is a key factor limiting climate impacts assessments.

Although a number of studies have modelled the relationship between climate and particular shrub species (e.g. Altamirano *et al.*, 2010; Sardans *et al.*, 2013), few have incorporated soil properties (Condit *et al.*, 2013) and fewer still have explicitly compared the relative importance of climate versus soil in defining species distributions (Taylor & Kumar, 2013). In **Chapter 3** I used a species distribution model, MaxEnt, to evaluate whether models calibrated with only climate variables produced more accurate simulations of current suitable habitat for 29 dominant shrub species, than when climate and soil variables are combined, or when only soil variables are used. Limitations in soil datasets meant that variables had to be

selected from two sources, the Australian Soil Resource Information System (ASRIS: Wood & Auricht, 2011; http://www.asris.csiro.au) and the Global Soil Dataset for Earth System Modelling (GSD; http://globalchange.bnu.edu.cn/research/soilw).

For most of the 29 species, climate variables contribute more than soil to defining species distributions, however for some species models, calibration with both climate and soil resulted in more realistic predictions of potential climatically suitable habitat. Soil variables were important for four species in particular: clay contributed > 20% to models for *Atriplex angulata, A. nummularia, M. aphylla*) while pH did so for *Allocasuarina campestris*. This result supports previous research that has documented the importance of these soil variables for these species (Cunningham *et al.*, 1992; Osuolale *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, a promising recent application of SDMs is to connect them with stochastic population models to estimate extinction risk (Keith *et al.*, 2008; Stanton *et al.*, 2012). Such estimates are dependent on reasonable predictions of suitable habitat as a function of climate conditions and other parameters such as soil type. My analysis validates the approach of incorporating soil variables into SDMs, and I recommend that future studies explore the contribution of soil variables when modelling the distributions of plant species.

SDMs are frequently used to predict potential changes in species distributions under climate change. The degree to which climate change may impact the distribution of shrub species at a regional scale is unclear as most studies have explored areas of interest at finer scales (e.g. Summers *et al.*, 2012; Taylor & Kumar, 2013). Therefore, the primary goal of **Chapter 4** was to estimate climate-driven changes in habitat suitability of shrubs at regional scales using MaxEnt.

Rather than projecting MaxEnt models onto an ensemble of future climate scenarios, I specifically identified two contrasting models which is more robust for

interpretation than the use of ensembles. These two models had been shown to have high skill in simulating current conditions (Perkins *et al.*, 2007; Evans *et al.*, 2012). Compared to historical climate, MIROC (ccsr-miroc32med, <u>http://www-pcmdi.llnl.gov/ipcc/model_documentation/MIROC3.2_hires.pdf</u>), projects warmer and wetter conditions, averaged across the continent, while IPSL (IPSL–CM4, <u>http://www.ipcc-data.org/ar4/model-IPSL-CM4-change.html</u>) projects hotter and drier conditions.

In general, most shrub species were projected to be faced with declines in the size of suitable habitat, regardless of climate scenario. Suitable habitat for shrubs in arid central-southern Australia was projected to contract to a greater extent than for shrub species in temperate regions in models calibrated for species versus vegetation types. My results provide additional support for the sensitivity of ecosystems in arid regions (Austin, 2011) and suggests that severe drought periods could suppress shrub distribution, which has been documented previously (e.g. Fensham *et al.*, 2005; Norman *et al.*, 2014).

An additional goal of **Chapter 4** was to assess the extent of divergence in projections of future suitable habitat predicted when models were calibrated with only climate variables versus climate and soil variables. Changes in soil characteristics occur over geological time and are thus undetectable over the time period of projections of climate used in SDMs (Stanton *et al.*, 2012). I treated soil as unchanging (static) variables. Approaches for combining dynamic and static variables in SDMs have not been well investigated (Brook *et al.*, 2009). However, the inclusion of soil properties in SDMs, to assess current and future distributions, has been found useful in several studies (e.g. Stanton *et al.*, 2012; Condit *et al.*, 2013; Taylor & Kumar, 2013).

Addition of soil variables generally constrained the distribution of shrub species, and resulted in smaller changes to the size of future suitable habitat compared to projections from V_c models. For those species for which soil characteristics strongly influence distribution, inclusion of these variables in models may be constructive in terms of management, as model outputs can help identify areas that meet a broader range of requirements for that species. However, it is disconcerting that for some species the direction and magnitude of range changes may differ depending on whether or not soil variables were included in model calibration. Therefore, I suggest calibrating models with climate and soil variables to explore their relative contributions, then rerunning models excluding unimportant variables. This will assist with reducing uncertainty in model projections.

Of course, plants persist in heterogeneous environments where their distributions are constrained not only by climate and soil properties, but also disturbances such as fire and grazing (Keeley *et al.*, 2011). Frequent fires may lead to a more open canopy and patchy distributions in shrublands, and may prevent the establishment of some species, such as *Acacia aneura* (Bowman *et al.*, 1995; Bowman *et al.*, 2007). Fire may also facilitate the introduction of annual plants, which may be highly flammable and promote hotter and more frequent fires, while grazing may reduce cover and abundance of annuals (Liedloff *et al.*, 2001).

Grazing may also impact the distributions of shrub species. For instance, there is evidence of grazing reducing the distribution of shrubs in arid regions of southern Australia (Tiver *et al.*, 2008), whereas fires and grazing have facilitated the establishment of shrub species (e.g., *Acacia sophorae*) in south-eastern coastal grasslands (Costello *et al.*, 2000) to the detriment of grasses (Costello *et al.*, 2000; Lunt *et al.*, 2010). Thus, combining climate and soil data with disturbances such as fire and grazing may allow a greater approximation of species niches and provide

insight on how future distributions may be driven by the interaction of biotic and abiotic factors. Tiver *et al.* (2008) for instance, incorporated grazing and future climate scenarios in models and projected the extinction of *Acacia aneura* species within 500 years under scenarios of moderate and heavy grazing by sheep. Similarly, heavy grazing was projected to result in the extirpation of populations of *Atriplex vesicaria* growing along watering points (Hunt, 2001). It would therefore be highly useful to incorporate different land use interactions into assessments of climate impacts.

This thesis has presented a comprehensive analysis of Australian shrub distributions and their relationships to climatic and soil processes. Defining shrubs as a distinct plant functional type in dynamical vegetation models (e.g, Prentice *et al.*, 2007) has been hampered due to a lack of information on the climate envelope of shrublands. This thesis has produced explicit results based on observations of climate data and vegetation in Australia. This analysis can be extended to other continents and ecosystems, making use of widely available climate observations and global shrubland types and shrub species that resemble the Australian arid and temperate shrubs. Finally, the thesis illustrated the importance of exploring the contribution of soil properties when modelling species distributions, highlighting how SDM projections of future suitable habitat may diverge depending on the selection of predictor variables.

References

- Altamirano A., Field R., Cayuela L., Aplin P., Lara A., & Rey-Benayas J.M. (2010) Woody species diversity in temperate Andean forests: The need for new conservation strategies. *Biological Conservation*, 143, 2080–2091.
- Austin A.T. (2011) Has water limited our imagination for aridland biogeochemistry? *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, 26, 229–235.
- Bowman D., Boggs G.S., Prior L.D., Krull E.S. (2007) Dynamics of *Acacia aneura Triodia* boundaries using carbon (14C and δ 13C) and nitrogen (δ15N) signatures in soil organic matter in central Australia. *The Holocene*, 17, 311-318.
- Bowman D, Latz P, Panton W (1995) Pattern and change in an *Acacia aneura* shrubland and *Triodia* hummock grassland mosaic on rolling hills in central Australia. *Australian Journal of Botany*, 43, 25-37.
- Brook, B.W., Akcakaya, H.R., Keith, D.A., Mace, G.M., Pearson, R.G. & Araujo, M.B. (2009) Integrating bioclimate with population models to improve forecasts of species extinctions under climate change. *Biology Letters*, 5, 723–725
- Cavanaugh M.L., Kurc S.A., & Scott R.L. (2011) Direct and continuous measurement of dissolved carbon dioxide in freshwater aquatic systems — method and applications. *Ecohydrology*, 4, 671–681.
- Condit R., Engelbrecht B.M.J., Pino D., Pérez R., & Turner B.L. (2013) Species distributions in response to individual soil nutrients and seasonal drought across a community of tropical trees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 110, 5064-5068.
- Costello D. A., Lunt I.D., & Williams J.E. (2000) Effects of invasion by the indigenous shrub *Acacia sophorae* on plant composition of coastal grasslands in south-eastern Australia. *Biological Conservation*, 96, 113–121.
- Cunningham, G.M., W.E. Mulham, P.L. Milthorpe & J.H. Leigh (1992). *Plants of Western New South Wales*. Melbourne: Inkata Press
- DEWR (2007) Australia's Native Vegetation: A summary of Australia's Major Vegetation Groups. Department of Environment and Water Resources, Australian Government, Canberra.
- Evans J.P., Ji F. (2012) *Choosing GCMs*. NARCliM Technical Note 1. NARCliM Consortium, Sydney, Australia.
- Fensham R.J., Fairfax R.J., & Archer S.R. (2005) Rainfall, land use and woody vegetation cover change in semi-arid Australian savanna. *Journal of Ecology*, 93, 596–606.
- Hosseini S.Z., Kappas M., Zare Chahouki M. A., Gerold G., Erasmi S., & Rafiei Emam A. (2013) Modelling potential habitats for *Artemisia sieberi* and *Artemisia*

aucheri in Poshtkouh area, central Iran using the maximum entropy model and geostatistics. *Ecological Informatics*, 18, 61–68.

- Huang H., Wang G., & Chen N. (2011) Advanced studies on adaptation of desert shrubs to environmental stress. *Sciences in Cold and Arid Regions*, 3, 455–462.
- Hunt L.P. (2001) Heterogeneous grazing causes local extinction of perennial edible shrubs: a matrix analysis. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 38, 238–252.
- Jiang L.X., Li Y. (2008) Comparison on architecture characteristics of root systems and leaf traits for three desert shrubs adapted to arid habitat. *Journal of Desert Research*, 28, 1118–1124
- Keeley J.E., Pausas J.G., Rundel P.W., Bond W.J., & Bradstock R.A. (2011) Fire as an evolutionary pressure shaping plant traits. *Trends in Plant Science*, 16, 406– 11.
- Keith D.A., Akçakaya H.R., Thuiller W., Midgley G.F., Pearson R.G., Phillips S.J., Regan H.M., Araújo M.B., & Rebelo T.G. (2008) Predicting extinction risks under climate change: coupling stochastic population models with dynamic bioclimatic habitat models. *Biology Letters*, 4, 560–563.
- Liedloff A.C., Coughenour M.B., Ludwig J.A., & Dyer R. (2001) Modelling the tradeoff between fire and grazing in a tropical savanna landscape, northern Australia. *Environment International*, 27, 173–80.
- Lunt I.D., Winsemius L.M., McDonald S.P., Morgan J.W., & Dehaan R.L. (2010) How widespread is woody plant encroachment in temperate Australia? Changes in woody vegetation cover in lowland woodland and coastal ecosystems in Victoria from 1989 to 2005. *Journal of Biogeography*, 37, 722–732.
- Norman P., Denham R., & Calvert M.J. (2014) Life histories of two arid-zone shrubs change with differences in habitat, grazing and climate. *The Rangeland Journal*, 36, 249–257.
- Osuolale O.M., Falola O.D., & Ayoola M.A. (2012) Effect of pH on geotechnical properties of laterite soil used in highway pavement construction. *Civil and Environmental Research*, 2, 23–29.
- Perkins S.E., Pitman A. J., Holbrook N.J., & McAneney J. (2007) Evaluation of the AR4 climate models' simulated daily maximum temperature, minimum temperature, and precipitation over Australia using probability density functions. *Journal of Climate*, 20, 4356–4376.
- Prentice I.C., Bondeau A., Cramer W., Harrison S., Hickler T., Lucht W., Sitch S., Smith B. & Sykes M. (2007) Dynamic global vegetation modeling: Quantifying terrestrial ecosystem responses to large-scale environmental change. In: Canadell J., Pataki D. and Pitelka L. (eds) *Terrestrial ecosystems in a changing world.* Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 175-192.
- Reynolds J.F., Virginia R.A., Kemp P.R., Soyza A.G. De, Tremmel C., Monographs S.E., Feb N., & Ross A. (1999) Impact of drought on desert shrubs : Effects of

seasonality and degree of resource island development. *Ecological Monographs*, 1, 69–106.

- Sardans J., Rivas-Ubach A., Estiarte M., Ogaya R., & Peñuelas J. (2013) Fieldsimulated droughts affect elemental leaf stoichiometry in Mediterranean forests and shrublands. *Acta Oecologica*, 50, 20–31.
- Stanton J.C., Pearson R.G., Horning N., Ersts P., & Reşit Akçakaya H. (2012) Combining static and dynamic variables in species distribution models under climate change. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution*, 3, 349–357.
- Summers D.M., Bryan B. A., Crossman N.D., & Meyer W.S. (2012) Species vulnerability to climate change: impacts on spatial conservation priorities and species representation. *Global Change Biology*, 18, 2335–2348.
- Taylor S. & Kumar L. (2013) Potential distribution of an invasive species under climate change scenarios using CLIMEX and soil drainage: a case study of *Lantana camara* L. in Queensland, Australia. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 114, 414–422.
- Tiver F., Boland J., McArthur L., Rosenberg K., Watson I., Auld T., Denham A., Palisetty R., Stokes A., & Farroway L. (2008) *Projecting the effects of grazing* and drought on populations of shrubs and trees in the Australian rangelands. DKCRC Research Report 30. Desert Knowledge Cooperative Research Centre, Alice Springs.
- Wood B. & Auricht C. (2011) ASRIS / ACLEP user needs analysis. www.clw.csiro.au/aclep/documents/ASRIS_User_Analysis.pdf
- Zhang M.-G., Zhou Z.-K., Chen W.-Y., Slik J.W.F., Cannon C.H., & Raes N. (2012) Using species distribution modeling to improve conservation and land use planning of Yunnan, China. *Biological Conservation*, 153, 257–264.